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       1                   P R O C E E D I N G S

       2   April 28, 2010                          3:05 p.m.

       3                         -  -  -

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome to the April 28,

       5        2010, Jacksonville Historic Preservation

       6        Commission.

       7             And I want to first verify that we have a

       8        quorum.  And present today we have Thompson,

       9        Case, Moore, Simon, and Schifanella, so we do

      10        have a quorum.

      11             I ask that anybody who is here to speak

      12        today, make sure that you have filled out a

      13        speaker's card.  You have to have that completed

      14        before you can speak.  Everyone here, including

      15        the commissioners and the staff, please silence

      16        your cell phones.

      17             The other thing is when you do come up --

      18        when you are speaking -- because this is being

      19        both recorded and -- by tape and by the

      20        stenographer, please speak into the microphone

      21        clearly.  Don't speak from your seat back

      22        there.  On occasion, we've had people who came

      23        in and spoke correctly and then walked away and

      24        we asked a question and they tended to answer

      25        it.  We have to have that recorded, so please do
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       1        come up and speak into the microphone.

       2             And we are -- we do have a policy of

       3        limiting your speaking portion to five minutes

       4        simply because we have a huge agenda and there's

       5        a lot to cover.  And we would appreciate it if

       6        you would -- if I have to ask you to wrap it up

       7        in a minute, that's the reason why.  Okay.  And

       8        that goes for the staff and the commissioners

       9        too.

      10             So let's get started.  We have issued the

      11        minutes to the commissioners.  Do we have an

      12        approval?

      13             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move we approve

      14        the minutes of March 24, 2010.

      15             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      17        second.

      18             Any questions or comments?

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      23        approved the minutes from the last meeting.

      24             (Inaudible discussion.)

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That could be removed.  I
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       1        have a project on the consent agenda.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It needs to come off.

       4             Is that right, Cherry?

       5             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.  What you should do is

       6        just go ahead and -- you need to pull item

       7        number 2 from the consent agenda and go ahead

       8        and then you can vote on the rest of the consent

       9        agenda, and then you take up item number 2

      10        separately.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.  But first we're

      12        going to do the deferred.

      13             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  The following items are

      15        deferred from today's meeting, so we will not be

      16        hearing these cases.  So if anybody is here on

      17        behalf of any of these cases, unfortunately, for

      18        specific reasons, these will be deferred to a

      19        future meeting.

      20             I'll go ahead and read those.  COA-09-576,

      21        3817 Eloise Street; COA-10-057, East 4th Street;

      22        COA-10-067, 1005 Orleans Court --

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, before you

      24        read into the record the consent items --

      25             MS. PAULL:  He's on the consent.  He's
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       1        reading deferred.

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  Sorry.  I thought we --

       3             I'm sorry.  Go ahead.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, I've got more

       5        deferred.

       6             And then COA-10-207, 2036 Redwing Street.

       7        So these items will not be heard tonight.

       8             Okay.

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  On page -- the minor mod

      10        section of the agenda towards the end, those

      11        three items are also on consent.  They were just

      12        not moved to the front.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  That's right, because

      14        we talked about that yesterday.  So all three

      15        are going to be --

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So we have the -- we

      18        have the following items that have gone into the

      19        consent agenda.  And I'm going to go ahead and

      20        read these.

      21             Angela, did you say you have to --

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Cherry advised me that

      23        this needs to be pulled from consent because

      24        I've got to recuse myself on that one, so

      25        they're going to have to take this off consent.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  So the -- let me -- so

       2        that's -- that's COA-10-200 will not be part of

       3        the consent agenda; is that correct?

       4             MS. SHAW:  (Nods head.)

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  So that will be -- that will

       6        move to the -- that will be heard as part of the

       7        certificates of appropriateness?

       8             MS. PAULL:  So we're going to hear that

       9        like a normal item?

      10             MS. SHAW:  No.  No, you're not going to

      11        hear it as a normal item.  You're going to vote

      12        on it separately.

      13             MS. PAULL:  So it's just a second part of

      14        the consent?  Kind of like (inaudible).

      15             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, yeah.  Exactly.  You just

      16        want to --

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So we're --

      18             MS. SHAW:  Because you want to vote on the

      19        entire --

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Angela will not vote on that

      21        particular one.

      22             MS. SHAW:  Exactly.  So she -- but, Angela,

      23        you can vote on the remaining consent.  So you

      24        just want to keep it separate from each other.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
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       1             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  I understand.

       3             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So the following

       5        items are on the consent agenda:  COA-10-154,

       6        1231 North Market Street; COA-10-204, 2343

       7        Dellwood Avenue; COA-10-219, 335 West 6th

       8        Street.

       9             And then there are three items that were

      10        listed under minor modifications that are going

      11        to be moved to the consent agenda also.  And

      12        that would be MMA-10-01, 3878 Jean Street;

      13        MMA-10-02, 1448 North Liberty Street; and

      14        MMA-10-03, 2136 St. Johns Avenue.

      15             I am going to go ahead and open the public

      16        hearing on these items.  If there's anyone here

      17        to speak on any of these consent agenda items,

      18        please come forward.

      19             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm going to go ahead and

      21        close the public hearing and bring it back to

      22        the commissioners.

      23             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

      24        approve the consent agenda as you read into the

      25        record.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Second.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  And before I do

       3        ask for a vote on that, do any of the

       4        commissioners wish to pull any items?

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  I guess the answer is no.

       7             Have any of the commissioners had any

       8        ex-parte on any of these items?

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So we have a motion.

      11             Do we have a second?

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Uh-huh.

      13             MR. MOORE:  We do.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Two of them.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      16        second.

      17             All in favor say aye.

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  By your action, you

      20        have approved the consent agenda items.

      21             We do have one more consent agenda item in

      22        which Ms. Schifanella will not be voting on, and

      23        that item is COA- -- one second, please.

      24             Okay.  So another item that's going to be

      25        on consent agenda is COA-10-200, 1625 Avondale
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       1        Avenue.  Again, I'm going to open the public

       2        hearing.  I'm sorry, the -- open the public

       3        hearing.

       4             MS. SHAW:  Angela, you need to state what

       5        your conflict is into the record.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do I do it now?

       7             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  I provided

       9        architectural services for this project, and I

      10        received financial compensation for that.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      12             MS. SHAW:  Thank you.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  No one here to speak on

      14        these items.  I'll go ahead and close the public

      15        hearing, bring it back to the commissioners.

      16             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

      17        approve COA-10-200, 1625 Avondale Avenue.

      18             MS. SIMON:  Second.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and

      20        a second.

      21             All in favor say aye.

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      24        approved the consent agenda.

      25             Okay.  We move to the condemned properties,
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       1        and I understand we have three properties to

       2        hear today.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  That's correct.

       4             I'll just -- do you want them addressed

       5        separately or should I just run through the

       6        staff photos all at --

       7             MS. SHAW:  Separately.

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  Separately.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll do it separately.  We

      10        probably have a report from the --

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- from the public.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  The first one is a duplex

      14        at 30- -- 342 West 10th Street.  It's a mostly

      15        brick structure with some siding towards the

      16        rear.

      17             My site visit, you can see it looks

      18        mostly -- mostly in pretty good shape.  I talked

      19        with Elaine Lancaster and she showed me a photo

      20        that I didn't have viewed from Perry Street

      21        where you see the back portion of the hip roof.

      22        It's in your packet up there, but it appears

      23        there's a large hole forming in the roof on the

      24        back portion above this porch area (indicating)

      25        on the back side of the building, and so that's
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       1        why they're bringing it forward today.  It's

       2        been vacant for quite a while I understand.  So

       3        while it's not falling in yet, it's -- if the

       4        roof is not addressed, it could be a problem

       5        down the road.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any -- anyone have

       7        any questions of the staff?

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Go ahead and open the

      10        public hearing.

      11             Anyone here to speak on behalf of these

      12        properties?

      13             (Ms. Lancaster approaches the podium.)

      14             MS. LANCASTER:  Good evening or afternoon,

      15        should I say.

      16             Actually, this -- my name is Elaine

      17        Lancaster.  I'm with the City of Jacksonville's

      18        Code Compliance Division.

      19             We actually do have -- in your pictures,

      20        there's actually not a hole forming.  It is

      21        actually a huge hole.  And it actually -- I even

      22        showed a close-up of it because we have parts

      23        that are in danger of collapsing and wind

      24        blown.  The picture is actually -- that's where

      25        I zoomed in (indicating).
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       1             And actually part of the front is that

       2        middle -- the last page of your pictures is

       3        actually from the front where it is actually --

       4        when I was taking the picture yesterday with the

       5        wind conditions, the shingle parts up there was

       6        blowing in the winds.  They were already

       7        flapping.  So now you got the hole that's in the

       8        rear, and it has come around going towards the

       9        front.  This is not going to be very long and

      10        it's going to be a hole.

      11             Unfortunately, a still camera can't -- you

      12        know, I was trying to get it to where it was

      13        showing when it was actually up.  But every

      14        picture I snapped, they wanted to drop on me.

      15        So the wind conditions yesterday was pretty

      16        strong, and it would not take much for that to

      17        go flying off.

      18             In addition, I was actually able to speak

      19        with the neighbor who lives at 448 yesterday.

      20        He came out while I was there.  And in one of

      21        your pictures, I actually showed where they

      22        have -- the prostitutes have kicked in the back

      23        door and now are doing their business inside the

      24        house.  They've actually just busted the door

      25        completely.  He is actually an elderly man, and
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       1        he had concerns of that.

       2             What I'm asking the commission today is

       3        actually to start the process under the formal

       4        track, which we have stated many, many times how

       5        long it takes.  I was actually giving Autumn

       6        examples today.  We have several that it is

       7        actually about up and due.  It's been signed off

       8        and we're going forward.  There's five of them.

       9             And two of those, we actually started in

      10        April of 2009, and one of them we started in

      11        December of 2008.  So please be -- you know,

      12        please be aware that it is not a quick process.

      13             The latest -- out of the five, the shortest

      14        time period I have on one of them is nine

      15        months.  So I would actually like to be able to

      16        start this case and go ahead and get it

      17        processed.  However, with the condition if this

      18        roof continues, I'm going to have no choice but

      19        to put it on the emergency track and talk with

      20        OGC about that, about going in front of a

      21        judge.

      22             That's my case.

      23             MS. SHAW:  That would be -- that would be

      24        delayed as well, wouldn't it, Elaine?

      25             I'm sorry.  I just wanted to clarify.  If
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       1        it's going to be on emergency track, wouldn't

       2        that be something that I file?

       3             MS. LANCASTER:  Yeah.  Even that process

       4        takes -- you know how --

       5             MS. SHAW:  To file the complaint?

       6             MS. LANCASTER:  You still have to file the

       7        injunction and complaint and all that.  So even

       8        that's time -- that can be two or three months.

       9             MS. SHAW:  Right.

      10             MS. LANCASTER:  I'm just wanting to go

      11        ahead and try to start the formal track to know

      12        that we're addressing it because I've had no

      13        contact with the property owner.  This is

      14        actually a 2005 case, so we're five years down

      15        the road already.  And I'm sorry I didn't

      16        mention that.  But, you know, we're already five

      17        years into this being unsafe.  And, obviously,

      18        nothing is being done.  It's continued to

      19        deteriorate.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Elaine, if you could stay

      21        there for one second.

      22             Any of the commissioners have any questions

      23        of Elaine?

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             MS. LANCASTER:  I'm sorry.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's okay.  You're going

       2        to be doing three --

       3             MS. LANCASTER:  I'm having senior moments

       4        today.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  You're probably going to be

       6        doing three reports today.

       7             MS. LANCASTER:  I've got them lined up.

       8        I'm ready.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      10             All right.  Is there anyone else here to

      11        speak on this?

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Go ahead and close

      14        the public hearing and bring it back to the

      15        commissioners.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Seems like it's in need

      17        of immediate attention.  I'm willing to support

      18        that application.

      19             MR. CASE:  As much as I don't like to, I

      20        will.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move that we -- is this

      22        a -- what is this?  An approve request for

      23        demolition?

      24             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.  You just -- approving it

      25        to put it on the formal track for demolition.
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       1        It's just that simple.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  I move that we put

       3        the property at 342 West 10th Street on the

       4        formal track for demolition.

       5             MR. CASE:  Second.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.

       7             Any discussion?

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you've

      12        approved to put 342 10th Street West on formal

      13        track.

      14             Okay.  The next one is 1925 North Liberty

      15        Street.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Pardon me.  We're having

      17        computer issues.  There it goes.

      18             Mr. Chairman, this is a property that had

      19        approved COAs a couple years ago.  I'm not sure

      20        of the exact date, but work had been initiated

      21        on this.  There's new windows in the structure.

      22        At some point, the project was abandoned and

      23        pretty much left open.  The back half of the

      24        entire structure was left open to the elements.

      25        Property Safety came along and boarded up the
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       1        back 90 percent, you know, trying to protect it,

       2        and it's kind of just been sitting there ever

       3        since.  And, you know, we're just -- work

       4        initiated but abandoned.  So I don't know what

       5        the situation is with the owner of the

       6        property.  It's just sitting there.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Questions?

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and open the public

      10        hearing.

      11             MS. LANCASTER:  Yes.  It's Elaine

      12        Lancaster, Code Compliance Division.

      13             This second structure that we have here --

      14        and Autumn is right, that is actually a board-up

      15        done by the City because it was wide open.  This

      16        actually has an order to abate by the special

      17        master given to us to process, which is why it's

      18        at this commission tonight.

      19             I did not take inside pictures because

      20        we've got it boarded, but inside the

      21        structure -- from when we started our process,

      22        there was work being done at one point and it's

      23        like they've abandoned the property.  We have

      24        not had contact since, but the inside of the

      25        structure is gutted.
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       1             So we're actually just requesting, at this

       2        point, through the special master's order and

       3        the condition that -- of the unsafe structure,

       4        that we actually just place it on the formal

       5        track and start the process.  And hopefully

       6        somebody actually could pick this one up if they

       7        get it in time, and it's actually been gutted so

       8        they would have some part to start from that

       9        wouldn't have to be done by them.

      10             I've got some pictures showing some of the

      11        damage that's starting to occur on the outside

      12        at the far rear.  I think it's picture number

      13        three.  So you're starting to have some bowing,

      14        but, you know, it's not -- it's not real bad at

      15        this point.

      16             Even if the commission, at this point,

      17        would like to place a deferment order for a

      18        couple of months, if they would like, and then

      19        allow me to start my process, we can do it that

      20        way.  You know, we're just trying to get it

      21        started and to get your recommendation on how

      22        you want it handled.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there any indication that

      24        there's structural problems?  I mean, is it

      25        ready to fall over on the house next door or --
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       1             MS. LANCASTER:  It is not, it's not to that

       2        point yet.  It's not leaning, it's not tilting.

       3        That's why I'm saying if you want the

       4        recommendation -- and the commission has before

       5        asked me -- and my next case will be an example

       6        of it -- don't start the process for X amount of

       7        months.  After that, you're clear to go.  A

       8        lot -- some of your old -- the previous

       9        commission members and through your ordinance,

      10        you know, that's how they would handle it.  And

      11        they've done it out for six months and not want

      12        me to start the process.

      13             So I'm saying, you know, if this -- if

      14        that's what y'all want to recommend with this

      15        one, this house -- the building itself is

      16        structural.  It's not going to collapse in six

      17        months --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I ask about that?

      19             Let's say it's six months.  Is there any

      20        attempt, then, to notify them that it's going to

      21        be placed -- what benefit does the six months

      22        gain the property?

      23             MS. LANCASTER:  Sometimes the commission

      24        wants to give it a chance to sell.  It doesn't

      25        do anything for me.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I know, but how about

       2        the -- do the property owners get notified?

       3             MS. LANCASTER:  No, ma'am.  I don't do any

       4        more notification.  I just stop my -- my

       5        process.  I have a code in it, or I can go in

       6        there per the commission, and I set it out for

       7        however long you've asked me to set it out.

       8             I do know there's a new director with SPAR

       9        that I've been communicating with that, you

      10        know, they will try to do it, to work something

      11        out with it, but we will not send any more

      12        notifications saying we've delayed it.

      13             We just don't take any action until that

      14        six months or three months or whatever you want

      15        to give.  And then, at that point, then I have

      16        to notify.  Then I'll have to do what's called a

      17        superseded, start the whole process over, which

      18        then takes the six to nine months it can take.

      19             So if you go out that long, you're well

      20        given over a year with the combined too.  But

      21        I'm saying this with this particular case

      22        because it's not collapsed and the piers are

      23        not.  They actually were doing a lot of good

      24        work on the structure.  But due to the special

      25        master order, I'm bound to bring it to this
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       1        commission.  I'm just letting you know with the

       2        condition of this building what some of the

       3        options could be.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

       5             Anybody else here to --

       6             Oh, you have a question?

       7             MS. SIMON:  Can I just ask a question?

       8             MS. LANCASTER:  Uh-huh.

       9             MS. SIMON:  This house is really a pretty

      10        house and it is stable.  Is there any reason the

      11        City didn't board up that last little bit?

      12        Because the --

      13             MS. LANCASTER:  I actually think those two

      14        top pieces were boarded and they come off.

      15             MS. SIMON:  Fell off.  Okay.

      16             MS. LANCASTER:  It's not normal for us to

      17        do a 90 percent board-up.  Usually, if we're

      18        boarding it, that whole back, we're going to

      19        board the whole back side.

      20             MS. SIMON:  The houses on either side are

      21        really nice, and that is a property that could

      22        sell.  Hate to lose that.  It's a pretty house.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      24             Anybody else here to speak on this?

      25             (Audience member approaches the podium.)
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       1             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'm Brenda Boydston with

       2        SPAR Council.

       3             Yes, I have been working with Elaine in

       4        communication of the condemned properties.  And

       5        we have a group that is committed to trying to

       6        hunt down owners, sell properties that are on

       7        this list.  So we are recommending deferral for

       8        the extent of time.  And we will keep working

       9        closely with Elaine over the status of the time

      10        frame and our success.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      12             MS. LANCASTER:  To the commission, I'm

      13        going to ask one thing.  And this is kind of how

      14        it's gone in the past.  With the deferral, what

      15        we do is ask you to put in your motion to it

      16        that you want to allow the six months for a

      17        deferral and then able to process it after that

      18        so I don't have to bring it back to the

      19        commission.  But I don't do anything because,

      20        honestly, Cherry Shaw is the one that signs off

      21        on ours.  And once that's been documented in

      22        there, she won't even see it.  She'll just give

      23        it back to me and say no.

      24             MS. SIMON:  Can I ask another question?

      25             Instead of putting it on the fast track or
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       1        even deferring it so it goes on the fast track,

       2        is there any way the City can board up those --

       3        the remaining holes?

       4             MS. LANCASTER:  I can -- I can recommend

       5        that.  With the height that it is, I can't

       6        guarantee it at this point, especially with our

       7        budget and all, but I can recommend.

       8             MS. SIMON:  Who is going to --

       9             MS. LANCASTER:  Because at the top part,

      10        there's no safety issue of someone gaining

      11        access.  And that's -- you know, as what I said,

      12        I'm pretty sure it was boarded.  But the only

      13        thing they would board is at -- like if it was

      14        at the bottom, they would come board it because

      15        then it's a safety issue.

      16             MS. SIMON:  Well -- and just my reasoning.

      17        I mean, you're saying it's -- you know, elements

      18        are getting in and you want to put it on the

      19        fast track for demolition, it seems a lot easier

      20        process to just board that and keep the elements

      21        out than to have to tear the whole house down.

      22             MS. LANCASTER:  As I said, I can make the

      23        recommendation.  I can't guarantee it.

      24             And we actually -- please be aware, we

      25        don't have a fast track.  Even our emergencies
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       1        are not fast track.  The only thing that's going

       2        to be happening immediately is that if it falls

       3        down in the street, I've got no choice.

       4             MS. SIMON:  Right.

       5             MS. LANCASTER:  Okay.  So, I mean, we have

       6        a formal track and an emergency, but neither one

       7        of them is fast.

       8             MS. SHAW:  Right.  Even here.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      10             Anyone else here to speak on this?

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      13        public hearing and bring it back to the

      14        commissioners.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I guess the only

      16        question, you know, I have is, do we just

      17        decline it all together or do we approve it with

      18        the deferral?  And it seems like that's what the

      19        neighborhood would like.

      20             MS. SIMON:  I think so.  I mean, people are

      21        getting really upset about the houses coming

      22        down, and there's really nothing wrong with this

      23        house other than it's got those pieces open.  It

      24        just seems crazy to me, let's tear it down

      25        because it's got two boards off.  You know,
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       1        board that up and secure it and let the house

       2        stay.

       3             MS. BOYDSTON:  Can we speak again?

       4             From my understanding, that we do need to

       5        have it condemned to force the owner's hand

       6        possibility.  So that would be the advantage to

       7        having it condemned or deferring; is that

       8        correct?

       9             MS. SIMON:  Isn't it already -- is it not

      10        condemned already?

      11             MS. BOYDSTON:  Okay.  So it would --

      12             MS. SHAW:  It's condemned already.

      13             MS. BOYDSTON:  Okay.

      14             MS. SHAW:  It's just we're putting it on

      15        the track for demolition.

      16             MS. BOYDSTON:  The track for demolition.

      17             Well, you're deferring it being put on the

      18        track.  But I'm concerned if it's denied --

      19        again, I'm learning here.  So if you're --

      20             MS. SIMON:  You can always come back.

      21             MS. BOYDSTON:  Okay.  But I think what I'm

      22        hearing from Elaine is that it's easier on her

      23        if we come up with a specific time frame so that

      24        it's off her books entirely.  And then, you

      25        know -- otherwise, she'll have to come back each
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       1        month.  That's my understanding.

       2             I'll let Elaine explain it.

       3             MS. LANCASTER:  And I'll talk with you

       4        afterwards.

       5             MS. BOYDSTON:  Thank you.

       6             MS. LANCASTER:  What she's under- -- she's

       7        understanding is -- is I'm asking not to have to

       8        come back because once -- if you make the

       9        deferral, it is off my books until the six

      10        months.  I go out and start the process.  And as

      11        I'm saying, even with the deferral, you're

      12        talking six, nine -- you're talking 15 months

      13        out before it would be demolished.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there any way to stop

      15        that process?  We'll say all -- let's say in

      16        nine, ten months, all of a sudden there seems to

      17        be someone who would like to buy it, can you

      18        stop the demolition order?

      19             MS. LANCASTER:  Here's our -- here's our

      20        process -- and just because some of the

      21        commissioners are not aware of it.

      22             At any point that our process is going on

      23        to the point that we -- you know, we've got the

      24        contractor with the front-end loader going out

      25        there, we can negotiate and work.  We have
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       1        stipulation agreements we go into.

       2             So property owners in -- and, as I said,

       3        actually with the 200- -- one of the cases now

       4        that's final looks like it is close, the

       5        December of 2008, we stopped three times because

       6        either a new owner, or a new interested party,

       7        or somebody stepped in and said, "Wait a

       8        minute.  I'm interested."  We stop and we try to

       9        work with them to get them the property to

      10        actually rehab.

      11             So, yes, to you, Mr. Chairman, we actually

      12        do have a policy to hold up on that part.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.  And

      14        thank you.

      15             MR. MOORE:  I have a question.

      16             If the request for demolition is denied

      17        outright, what do you have to do?

      18             MS. LANCASTER:  If it's denied outright,

      19        I'm going to -- I have to -- one thing -- I have

      20        to bring it back because I have the order.

      21             MR. MOORE:  Bring it back when?

      22             MS. LANCASTER:  In six months.  Okay?

      23             Because that's part of the -- once the

      24        special master has put me under order, I have no

      25        choice.  I have to monitor any -- any slight --
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       1        any difference in there, I'm going to have to

       2        bring it back.  So I'm just asking not to have

       3        to bring it back.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But we can pick our

       5        time?  If we go ahead and take action on it, we

       6        can put any time limit on it we want, and then

       7        you're --

       8             MS. LANCASTER:  Within reason, my

       9        understanding with the ordinance.

      10             I'm mean, I'm going -- I'm going with your

      11        ordinance that's governing this commission.  Any

      12        time within reason you can make the

      13        recommendation and our chief will hold it.  I

      14        would have to go back.  I would not like to go

      15        back and tell our chief that you-all have given

      16        five years.  A reasonable time, where the

      17        commission has been in the past six months

      18        because they know it takes our process a long

      19        time to go anyway.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.

      21             MS. LANCASTER:  I've not seen them go over

      22        six months.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions?

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Back to the

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           29

       1        commission.

       2             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

       3        place 1925 North Liberty Street on a formal

       4        track for demolition with a six-month delay.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

       6             Do we have a second?

       7             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, that would -- the

      10        only thing I think we ought to discuss is should

      11        we -- if it's going to come back in six months

      12        anyway, it seems prudent to take action based on

      13        what Elaine has said.  But I wonder, just for

      14        the sake of the neighborhood, if we shouldn't

      15        extend that to like a 9- to 12-month period

      16        since the project seems to have no structural

      17        need to be demolished in the short run, and that

      18        would be my only comment.

      19             MS. SIMON:  Honestly, I'd rather see that.

      20             This gentleman that owns this house has

      21        done a great restoration before.  It's my

      22        understanding that the neighbor was giving him a

      23        hard time and called the City on him and

      24        reported him, which has maybe caused him to flee

      25        the property, but I hate to see the house
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       1        suffer.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, how about nine

       3        months?  Can we modify that motion to nine

       4        months just to --

       5             MS. SHAW:  But he would have to accept a

       6        friendly amendment.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Why don't you go ahead and

       8        modify your motion.

       9             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to

      10        modify my motion to place 1925 North Liberty

      11        Street on a formal track for demolition with a

      12        nine-month delay.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

      14             Do we have a second?

      15             MR. MOORE:  This will be my friendly

      16        second.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I have a motion and

      18        second.

      19             Any further discussion?

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  All opposed.

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have
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       1        approved 1925 North Liberty Street for formal

       2        demolition with a nine-month delay.

       3             Okay.  The third condemned property to be

       4        heard tonight is 1647 North Pearl Street.

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, this is

       6        another structure that is boarded and secured.

       7        It does not have an open back half like the last

       8        one did.

       9             In my site visit, I did not see any major

      10        structural issues, any settling or anything.  It

      11        just looked like an abandoned house that was

      12        waiting for someone to come in and give it a

      13        little bit of TLC.

      14             That's the view from the alley

      15        (indicating).  You know, I did not see any major

      16        issues.  It looked -- and -- just empty

      17        condition to me.  But, you know, it is boarded

      18        and secured at this time.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      20             I'll go ahead and open the public hearing.

      21             MS. LANCASTER:  At this address, at 1647

      22        North Pearl, we actually do have an order to

      23        abate by demolition on it also.  And please

      24        note, at the back of the house, on the chimney

      25        side in that picture, yesterday when I was out
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       1        there taking my pictures, the wind was actually

       2        raising the tin roof.  It was actually -- I was

       3        surprised.  I was waiting for it to blow off to

       4        the neighbor's yard.

       5             So the wind condition on that roof is an

       6        issue.  We have several other issues with this.

       7        We actually had this at the commission back in

       8        August of last year and at that time the

       9        commission denied the formal track.  And I don't

      10        even think I asked for conditions at that time.

      11        I think I just accepted it because it was in

      12        such good shape.

      13             I do have some issues with my pictures that

      14        I've given you with the roof condition of the

      15        structure, with a commission already denying it

      16        and we're now nine months later, we're still not

      17        having anything done, the roof condition itself,

      18        I am requesting the formal track for demolition

      19        for this structure.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anyone else here to

      21        speak on this matter?

      22             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      23             MS. BOYDSTON:  Brenda Boydston, executive

      24        director for SPAR.

      25             We are asking for a deferral of this as
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       1        well.  We have a new committee that's formed

       2        that is aggressively going to go after getting

       3        new owners or locating these.

       4             So please defer it.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       6             Anyone else here to speak?

       7             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       8             MS. SIMON:  I don't want to sound

       9        redundant, but it just -- if the roof -- if

      10        we're having problems with the roof, it seems

      11        like it would be cheaper to repair the roof than

      12        tear the house down.  The City is going to pay

      13        6- or $7,000 to abate the house and tear it down

      14        and then it goes in the landfill.  It just seems

      15        like it makes more sense to repair the roof.

      16             MS. LANCASTER:  Ms. Shaw, can you help me

      17        here?

      18             Actually, the Property Safety Division is

      19        not in the -- does not repair properties, does

      20        not do rehabing.

      21             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, that's the owner's

      22        responsibility --

      23             MS. LANCASTER:  That's the owner's --

      24             MS. SHAW:  -- is to repair the property.

      25             And after numerous notices from the City to
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       1        the owner to come in and make -- and correct

       2        these violations, then the City has no other

       3        alternative but -- other than the ordinance

       4        giving them authority -- and this board order by

       5        the special magistrate ordering the City and

       6        giving them approval to demolish the property to

       7        make it safe.

       8             So the City has done everything it can in

       9        order to make this building safe, short of

      10        demolishing it.  So that's where we are now.

      11             And as far as repairing the roof, that's

      12        the owner's responsibility.  And they're

      13        ignoring -- the owner is obviously ignoring the

      14        City, so -- and this is the City's alternative.

      15             MS. LANCASTER:  And I have to say one other

      16        thing.  Please be aware of this too, that this

      17        case is a 1998 case.  We're 12 years trying to

      18        work with this owner.  So, I mean, 12 years

      19        later, this is -- you know, it's still

      20        standing.  We're still not rehabed.

      21             And the argument was -- and it was

      22        Ms. Simon back in August argued because we were

      23        actually taking both of the houses down, 1643

      24        also, which was approved that night.  And as you

      25        see in this picture, it's still standing because
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       1        it's taken me nine months to get it ready.

       2             So, you know, we can't rehab it.  We don't

       3        rehab properties.  I have to come in here and

       4        ask for an order to demo.  I'm going to ask not

       5        to defer this for six months because it's

       6        already been deferred by this commission nine

       7        months, and it's probably going to take me nine

       8        months to get it to the ground.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anyone else here to

      10        speak on this matter?

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      13        public hearing and bring it back to the

      14        commission.

      15             MS. SIMON:  I'll just be the bad guy and

      16        say this house is not that bad either.  It makes

      17        no sense.  This is maybe where we've met before

      18        to try to come up with some other solutions.  It

      19        just shows me that we need to come up with some

      20        other solution because -- the owner won't fix

      21        the roof, so let's tear the house down?  I mean,

      22        it --

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is the house for sale or

      24        anything?

      25             MS. SIMON:  I think the owners are foreign
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       1        and I think they have -- there's a language --

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  You have to speak into the

       3        mic.

       4             MS. SIMON:  If it's the same owners, I've

       5        spoken to them in the past.  They're foreign.

       6        They have -- there's kind of a language barrier

       7        and maybe an understanding barrier where maybe

       8        SPAR can step in and help if they're going out,

       9        you know, aggressively trying to pursue this

      10        now.  I really applaud Brenda for trying to do

      11        this.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  This property does feel

      13        different to me than the other one.  You know,

      14        the other one, I think the testimony was clear.

      15        There was nothing structurally at risk there.

      16        This property does look less sound.  And also I

      17        think, you know, the nine months has already

      18        been there.  I think if we defer this one, it

      19        should be a short-term deferment because this

      20        one has had its opportunity.  That's my

      21        opinion.  It's had nine months already.

      22             MS. LANCASTER:  Mr. Chairman, I know you're

      23        all in discussion, but in one of y'all's

      24        pictures, if you don't mind, we actually do have

      25        piers starting at the back.  You're seeing the
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       1        crack and seeing where they're missing.  And I

       2        was supposed to bring that to your attention.

       3        So there is actually issues with the structure.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       5             MS. LANCASTER:  My apology.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody want to make a

       7        motion?

       8             MR. MOORE:  I make a motion that we approve

       9        1647 Pearl Street North for demolition and defer

      10        that for three months.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.  Do we

      12        have a second?

      13             MR. CASE:  I'll second that.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      15        second.

      16             Any discussion by the commissioners?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      21        approved 1647 Pearl Street North for demolition

      22        with a three-month delay.

      23             Okay.  We have no landmarks, so we'll move

      24        into the Certificates of Appropriateness.

      25             Our first item is COA-10-155, 3303 Park
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       1        Street.

       2             MS. PAULL:  This application is for the

       3        installation of metal security gates on the

       4        front porch.  Security bars on a window and a

       5        new security gate right back here (indicating)

       6        were approved administratively.

       7             And the property owner has been having some

       8        security issues and wants to, I believe -- the

       9        applicant can speak to it, but I believe there

      10        is somebody sleeping on their front porch, and

      11        so they wanted to address that with security

      12        bars.  It's a very basic gate that is in --

      13        there's a photograph and a mock-up of it in your

      14        packet.

      15             Staff is recommending approval because it

      16        is a security issue, with the condition that the

      17        bars are set back in the openings so that

      18        they're not forward out in front and that they

      19        are black.  Both conditions would help to

      20        minimize their appearance from the street

      21        because, when you're actually looking at the

      22        structure from the street, it is harder to see

      23        into the openings because of the shadow of the

      24        covered porch.  And the idea is that the black

      25        and the recessing of those gates would allow for
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       1        further minimum visibility from the street.

       2             And so we are recommending approval and the

       3        applicant is here to discuss it.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions?

       5             MR. MOORE:  I have a question.

       6             Not that I have a problem with this, but is

       7        security a criteria that you consider?

       8             MS. PAULL:  Yes.  It is part of the

       9        ordinance actually.  It is section --

      10        Chapter 307.107(a)(12), installation of burglar

      11        bars on windows and doorways.  It is something

      12        that is listed explicitly as something we can do

      13        administratively.  But because this is on a

      14        porch and it is on a front facade and -- well,

      15        it's a corner lot as well, we felt that it had

      16        to go to the commission.  But we did approve the

      17        actual burglar bars to go on a window on -- I

      18        believe it was the side elevation.

      19             MR. MOORE:  Thank you.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions?

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      23        public hearing.

      24             Anybody here to speak on this matter?

      25             (Audience member approaches the podium.)
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       1             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Dave Doughman with

       2        Lovejoy Construction, 2160 Forbes Street,

       3        32224.

       4             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       5        hand for me, please.

       6             MR. DOUGHMAN:  (Complies.)

       7             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       8        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       9        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      10             MR. DOUGHMAN:  I do.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      12             MR. DOUGHMAN:  I'm really just here for you

      13        guys.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Do you agree with the

      15        staff's --

      16             MR. DOUGHMAN:  I do.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We can make this real

      18        short.

      19             MR. DOUGHMAN:  Yes.  That's my feeling

      20        also.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      22             MR. DOUGHMAN:  Thanks.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak

      24        on this?

      25             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)
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       1             MS. GODWIN:  Carmen Godwin, 2623 Herschel

       2        Street.

       3             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       4        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       5        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

       6             MS. GODWIN:  I do.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       8             MS. GODWIN:  We actually didn't agree with

       9        the staff on this one.  They -- the Design

      10        Review Committee felt like this was a

      11        conjectural feature on the building and not in

      12        keeping with the original intent of the historic

      13        architecture of the house.  There's no other

      14        metal on the building except for the new burglar

      15        bars that will be on the window, and they felt

      16        that a more appropriate safety -- if it was a

      17        safety issue, a more appropriate method for

      18        curing that would be installing a 4-foot fence

      19        around the property, and that would not alter

      20        the look of the structure.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      22             MS. GODWIN:  Thank you.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak

      24        on this?

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and close the

       2        public hearing, bring it back to the commission.

       3             MS. PAULL:  Through the commission,

       4        typically on a normal structure, when it is not

       5        a security issue, we would look at it as a

       6        conjectural feature because it is adding

       7        ironwork to a structure that does not have any.

       8        However, because this is a security issue, that

       9        is why we are recommending approval.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm fine with staff's

      12        recommendation.  I think the fence around the

      13        property -- that house is a really nice corner

      14        property and I think it would really detract

      15        from the structure to have it fenced in.  I

      16        think this is the better solution.

      17             MR. CASE:  I agree.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move that we approve

      19        COA-10-155 with the staff conditions as listed

      20        in the report.

      21             MR. CASE:  Second.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      23        second.

      24             Any discussion?

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       2             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

       4             MS. SIMON:  You've got one nay.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  One nay.

       6             By your action, you have approved

       7        COA-10-155 with conditions.

       8             The second item is COA-10-170, 336 West 6th

       9        Street.

      10             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, prior to

      11        discussing this, I just want to see if the

      12        applicant and property owner are here for this

      13        application.

      14             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)

      15             MS. PAULL:  Okay.  I just hadn't

      16        confirmed.  Let me give the report, then.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      18             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This application is

      19        for an eight-foot wood privacy fence.  There's a

      20        site plan included in your packet.  It is a

      21        large double lot.  As you can see, there's this

      22        very nice open area (indicating).  It is one of

      23        the middle sections of the H block.

      24             The property is currently in the process of

      25        being rehabed, and there is currently a masonry
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       1        fence that runs along one of the alley sides

       2        that was approved by the commission in -- on an

       3        earlier, previous COA.  I didn't write the

       4        number in here.  And they were approved to put a

       5        six-foot masonry fence up.  However, they're

       6        coming back with a request to put up an

       7        eight-foot wood privacy fence, which is not in

       8        keeping with the district design regulations.

       9        So staff is recommending approval of the fence

      10        with the condition that they reduce it in height

      11        to six feet.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

      13        staff report?

      14             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      16        public hearing.

      17             Is there anyone here to speak on behalf

      18        of this?

      19             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      20             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

      21        please.

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Gillianne Sanford, 5951

      23        Clifton Avenue.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      25        hand for me, please.
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       1             MS. SANFORD:  (Complies.)

       2             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       3        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       4        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

       5             MS. SANFORD:  Yes.

       6             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  By any chance, do you agree

       8        with the staff condition?

       9             MS. SANFORD:  I will be happy to get any

      10        kind of fence on that side, but I face seven

      11        other yards on that side -- and I brought

      12        pictures -- one of them is an eight-foot high

      13        fence.  So if I put a six-foot, I've still got

      14        to look at the back of an ugly eight foot.  So,

      15        again, you know, I don't want to argue.  You

      16        know, I'll take a six if I have to, but I

      17        really, really would like to have an eight.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Which property line has

      20        the existing eight-foot fence?

      21             MS. SANFORD:  There isn't an existing --

      22        there's a concrete block wall to the right.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I thought you said there

      24        was one.

      25             MS. SANFORD:  No.  We had asked about
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       1        putting a concrete block wall on the left, but

       2        the cost is just -- you know.

       3             MS. SIMON:  That's not your neighbor?

       4             MS. SANFORD:  My neighbor?

       5             MS. SIMON:  Which one of the neighbors has

       6        an eight-foot fence?

       7             MS. SANFORD:  I've got a picture of it

       8        here.  It's about the seventh one down.

       9             Who do I give the pictures to?

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  If you give us the pictures,

      11        we can't return them.

      12             MS. SANFORD:  That's fine.  I don't need

      13        the pictures of the --

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  You can start with

      15        Ms. Simon.

      16             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, ma'am, is it

      17        to the left of the house or behind the house or

      18        to the right?

      19             MS. SANFORD:  The eight-foot fence?

      20             MS. PAULL:  Uh-huh.

      21             MS. SANFORD:  It's the -- it's to the

      22        left.  It's the seventh house down.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it's not adjacent to

      24        your property?

      25             MS. SANFORD:  Well, nothing is adjacent to
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       1        the property because it's an H alley.  The only

       2        one that I'm adjacent to is the one directly

       3        behind me, which is a nice fence because it's my

       4        sister, so that's good.

       5             But, I mean, I do, I have this back view of

       6        everybody's backyard, you know, from my side.

       7        So, you know, again, I just -- you know, it's a

       8        bad view from that side and we just wanted an

       9        eight, but --

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  All right.  Very

      11        good.

      12             MS. SANFORD:  Sit down?

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you very

      14        much.

      15             Anyone anybody else here who would like to

      16        speak?

      17             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      18             MS. BOYDSTON:  Brenda Boydston, 1321 North

      19        Main Street.

      20             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      21        hand for me, please.

      22             MS. BOYDSTON:  (Complies.)

      23             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

      24        you are about to give will be the truth, the

      25        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?
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       1             MS. BOYDSTON:  I do.

       2             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       3             MS. BOYDSTON:  This is a challenge because

       4        the Design Review Committee understands and

       5        supports the -- that this is in compliance with,

       6        you know, the standard, and yet it's such a huge

       7        lot.

       8             So basically I'm speaking in a public forum

       9        on a lost cause because we would prefer that

      10        there not be -- it's such a huge lot to have --

      11        an eight-foot fence definitely not, but even a

      12        solid wood fence on three sides like that is

      13        just going to be a barrier for safety in the

      14        community.  So it's -- but I know we have a

      15        limitation with -- the conditions are

      16        acceptable.  So, you know, I'm just going to

      17        voice what the design review said.

      18             It's our preference that there be at least,

      19        you know, one side of it that would be metal.

      20        And when -- and I didn't know it was this

      21        potential resident who is terrific, you know, in

      22        our community.  I would have liked to talk to

      23        her to say, we hear a lot of communication with

      24        other people that thought that they would put up

      25        a wood fence and the neighbors talked to them
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       1        and said, but if you have a wood fence up like

       2        that, I can't see to help protect your

       3        property.  And so it has been a deterrent for

       4        getting some of these solid fences up.

       5             And as far as having a neighbor down the

       6        street that has an eight-foot fence, well, when

       7        they come before you to have that eight-foot

       8        fence replaced, I'll be here to say, please do

       9        not put up that eight-foot fence.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      11        Thank you.

      12             Anyone else here to speak?

      13             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      15        public hearing, bring it back to the commission.

      16             MR. MOORE:  I have no problem with the

      17        condition as staff has recommended.

      18             Okay.  I move that we approve COA-10-170 at

      19        336 West 6th Street with the staff condition the

      20        fence be reduced to six feet.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.  Do we

      22        have a second?

      23             MR. CASE:  Second.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       2             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

       4             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have

       6        approved COA-10-170 with conditions.

       7             Next we'll go to COA-10-173, 3821 Herschel

       8        Street.

       9             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, again, I

      10        wanted to confirm, is the applicant here for

      11        this application?

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.

      13             MS. PAULL:  Okay.  Thank you.

      14             All right.  This application is for the

      15        construction of a new garage shed.  The reason

      16        why it is coming to the commission is because it

      17        is in a very visible location because it is a

      18        corner lot.  The applicant is proposing to

      19        install -- it's a 10-by-20 garage shed in this

      20        area.

      21             There is currently, if you look at the site

      22        plan, a concrete slab there and it would be

      23        extended to fit the new 10-by-20 shed, which is

      24        proposed as a prefab shed, which there's a

      25        photograph of it in your packet as well.
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       1             The staff is okay with the addition of it.

       2        However, in order to meet the district design

       3        regulations that prefer horizontal siding or a

       4        siding that matches the primary structure, we

       5        are conditioning that the siding shall be

       6        horizontal wood, cementitious plank or stuccoed

       7        to match the primary structure, and that final

       8        plans shall be reviewed and approved by the

       9        Planning and Development Department staff prior

      10        to permitting, and that all -- that the

      11        applicant shall meet all zoning requirements as

      12        outlined by the Riverside Avondale Zoning

      13        Overlay.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      15        Thank you.

      16             Anybody else -- anybody have any questions

      17        of the staff report?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      20        public hearing.

      21             Anyone here to speak on this?

      22             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      23             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Stephen Williams, 3821

      24        Herschel Street.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right
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       1        hand for me, please.

       2             MR. WILLIAMS:  (Complies.)

       3             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       4        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       5        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

       6             MR. WILLIAMS:  I do.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you agree with the

       9        staff?

      10             MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes, I do.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  You do?

      12             MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes, sir.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      14             Is there anyone else here to speak on

      15        this?

      16             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      18        public hearing and bring it back to the

      19        commission.

      20             MR. MOORE:  I make a motion that we approve

      21        COA-10-173 at 3821 Herschel Street with the

      22        staff conditions.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.  Do we

      24        have a second?

      25             MR. CASE:  Second.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       2             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone opposed?

       4             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have

       6        approved COA-10-177 -- I'm sorry -- 10-173 with

       7        conditions.

       8             Okay.  The next item is COA-10-177, 3907

       9        Herschel Street.

      10             MS. PAULL:  All right.  Again, can I

      11        confirm that the applicant or property owner

      12        is --

      13             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)

      14             MS. PAULL:  Okay.  Thank you.

      15             All right.  This application is for 3907

      16        Herschel Street.  It is the -- the applicant is

      17        requesting to replace an existing eight-foot

      18        fence and an existing six-foot fence on their

      19        side property lines.

      20             Here's the existing eight foot, and then

      21        here's the existing six foot (indicating), and

      22        the -- if you look at the site plan, the fence

      23        does end up wrapping around the back because of

      24        the -- or it goes back to the back of the

      25        property line.  It's an odd or unique lot
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       1        configuration.

       2             But staff is recommending approval with the

       3        condition that it's reduced to six feet because

       4        the district design regulations and fencing

       5        supplement explicitly spell out against

       6        eight-foot fences.

       7             So that's it.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       9             Any questions?

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

      12        public hearing.

      13             Is anyone here to speak on this?

      14             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      15             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

      16        please.

      17             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Scott Gilloon, 3907

      18        Herschel.  Scott, last name G-i-l-l-o-o-n.

      19             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      20        hand for me, please.

      21             MR. GILLOON:  (Complies.)

      22             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

      23        you are about to give will be the truth, the

      24        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      25             MR. GILLOON:  Yes.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you agree with the staff

       3        condition?

       4             MR. GILLOON:  No, I don't.  And actually

       5        the info is a little bit erroneous.  The eight

       6        foot on the left side of the property line

       7        there, that one we talked to the owner and, for

       8        whatever the reason, she doesn't want to replace

       9        it.  So we're left with a -- kind of an aging

      10        eight foot.

      11             Let's see.  The right side, that would be,

      12        I guess, from the (inaudible) six foot, so I'd

      13        be left with an eight foot and a six foot.  The

      14        eight foot I kind of can't cover up with a six

      15        foot.  I'd be left with, obviously, two feet of

      16        kind of uneven boards.  And, actually, I've got

      17        a few pictures I can pass out.  And you guys can

      18        keep these.

      19             There's kind of some amplifying info with

      20        those.  There's a couple of copies.  Sorry.  I

      21        only made three, so --

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Sir, you have to speak into

      23        the microphone, if you don't mind.

      24             MR. GILLOON:  Okay.  So on your pictures,

      25        it's just varying angles, kind of the same
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       1        thing.  You can see except one shows the side,

       2        where the eight-foot fence is kind of leaning

       3        in.

       4             The owner just replaced the planks

       5        individually, so it's -- there's no way it's

       6        ever, I don't think, going to come before the

       7        board for a replacement of the entire fence.

       8        She said that she's not concerned with that --

       9        or they are not concerned with that and they

      10        didn't want to work with us in replacing the

      11        fence, so I'm kind of stuck in that dilemma.

      12             I can either put a six foot there and, like

      13        I said, be left with looking at most of their

      14        fence over that or on the right side with the

      15        apartment unit that's on the right.  And if you

      16        want to talk to me off line about the guy who

      17        stands out there at the apartment place, I can

      18        talk to you about that.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is it of an historical

      20        nature?

      21             MR. GILLOON:  No, it isn't.  He's not

      22        historical, but he's an interesting character.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  All right.  Thank you

      24        very much.

      25             MR. GILLOON:  Sure.
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       1             MR. MOORE:  I have a question.

       2             The eight-foot fence we're looking at,

       3        that's your neighbor's?

       4             MR. GILLOON:  That's my neighbor's fence,

       5        correct.  It's not my fence.  The fence -- when

       6        they -- I guess whenever they put their fence

       7        in, initially they put it inside their property

       8        line.  The property marker, you kind of can't

       9        see it, it's the tree, for lack of a better

      10        reference, it's pretty much grown up over the

      11        actual property marker that was there.  So the

      12        tree is kind of the property line, which means

      13        that the fence I want to put in is just on my

      14        property line there on both sides, both -- the

      15        actual -- the one on the right is about six --

      16        about six to nine inches just inside my property

      17        line.

      18             MR. MOORE:  So there will be an additional

      19        fence to the right of that one?

      20             MR. GILLOON:  Correct.  There will be two.

      21             And kind of my idea is -- and from talking

      22        to the other, we're going to actually set that

      23        side back.  I don't want it -- from the street,

      24        we're just going to put a gate back there so we

      25        can kind of keep our backyard.  We've had a
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       1        couple instances where folks were using the yard

       2        to kind of cut through, so we're going to just

       3        put a gate there.  And then, obviously, a gate

       4        on the other side.  A six-foot gate is all we

       5        need kind of recessed back there, so -- just so

       6        that it will close that off because I can't put

       7        a gate against her fence.  I actually have to

       8        put something there to put the gate in, so . . .

       9             MR. MOORE:  And fence the concrete?

      10             MR. GILLOON:  Yeah, the concrete was --

      11             MR. MOORE:  The standard property line?

      12             MR. GILLOON:  Yes.  The concrete posts that

      13        you see there in those pictures that the tree

      14        grew up and over is the property marker.  I

      15        think if it were up straight, it would be about

      16        six inches back the other way.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.

      18             Any other questions of the applicant?

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anybody else here to

      21        speak on this?

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll go ahead

      24        and close the public hearing and bring it back

      25        to the commission.
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       1             MR. MOORE:  Although I'm sympathetic, I

       2        think we have to show some consistency, and I

       3        would hate to not be consistent.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  If you could speak up a

       5        little.

       6             MR. MOORE:  I would not like to be

       7        inconsistent.  So even -- I understand the

       8        feelings with the fence there that's eight

       9        feet.  I don't know that we can approve an

      10        eight-foot fence.  So I guess tonight my motions

      11        will all be related to fencing.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  You'll be the fence guy.

      13             MR. MOORE:  Yes, that's fine.

      14             I move that we approve COA-10-177 at 3907

      15        Herschel Street with the staff condition that

      16        the fence be reduced to six feet in height.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.  Do we

      18        have a second?

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second that.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  And for the applicant, there

      23        is a matter of consistency.  I think if you just

      24        heard just ten minutes ago, we had to deny an

      25        eight-foot fence.  And it's a tough issue.  We
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       1        realize that.

       2             All in favor say aye.

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have

       7        approved COA-10-177, 3907 Herschel Street, with

       8        condition.

       9             Okay.  COA-10-208, 3932 Dupont Circle.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, members of the

      11        commission, this request is to install up to ten

      12        brackets to support the eaves of this

      13        Craftsman-style house.

      14             This is a photograph of the house

      15        (indicating), the front elevation, and you can

      16        see already that these brackets here were added

      17        some time or another to start support the --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Where are the brackets,

      19        Joel?

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  You see right here

      21        (indicating)?

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, yeah.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  One is a gutter and the

      24        other is a --

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, I'm sorry.  There's a
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       1        gutter -- this is the bracket right here

       2        (indicating).

       3             Historically and currently, except for

       4        these two, the roof didn't have brackets

       5        originally.  But they're 48-inch-wide eaves, and

       6        the problem is -- is that they're starting to

       7        drop a little bit, maybe in the case -- maybe in

       8        some cases a significant amount.

       9             Even the eaves on this front dormer is

      10        starting to drop, as you can see on the ends as

      11        on the porch as well as on the side gables.  So

      12        what the applicant is proposing is the

      13        installation of a series of brackets,

      14        Craftsman-style brackets to elevate and support

      15        the eaves over time.

      16             Let me see if I can go back and show you.

      17             Again, there's the roof one (indicating).

      18        I mean -- I'm sorry, the ones that were added

      19        earlier.  There's a view of the property from --

      20        I believe that would be considered the south

      21        side.  You can see what's supporting it up

      22        here -- well, I shouldn't say what's supporting

      23        it, but you can see there's these decorative

      24        beams up here (indicating).  Of course, these

      25        are decorative and not structural, and so
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       1        they're not providing any support for the eaves

       2        themselves.

       3             This is a little -- this is a projection

       4        off the back of the house.  Again, there's some

       5        sort of a bracket here (indicating), and also

       6        right in here is a bracket (indicating).

       7             Again, this is the front dormer

       8        (indicating), and you can again see some of the

       9        drop.

      10             What was done at one time to support the

      11        brackets -- or to support the eaves of the main

      12        roof line as it faced -- as it faces the sides

      13        is actually to tie those beams, those decorative

      14        beams into the inside of the attic framing

      15        system and secure it that way.

      16             The problem is you cannot do it for the

      17        lower areas like the porches because there's no

      18        room to basically do that.  So, I mean, it's

      19        possible that you could support some of the

      20        upper brackets through the attic itself.

      21             These are -- let me go back here.  These

      22        are some of the pictures that were provided by

      23        the applicant (indicating).

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  And our recommendation on
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       1        this one -- we do understand the problem and the

       2        issue.  According to the Secretary of Interior,

       3        standard number 3, this basically would be

       4        adding a conjectural feature; that is, it's a

       5        decorative -- it's an item that is not present

       6        originally on the building.  I will state,

       7        though, it's not out of character to the style

       8        to do the brackets or to have a house of that

       9        style with brackets.

      10             The -- our concern is we want to make sure

      11        in adding brackets and recommend approval that

      12        that truly is -- number one, that it truly is

      13        necessary; and, number two, that it would be the

      14        most acceptable and most -- and least intrusive

      15        manner for supporting the eaves, and that's why

      16        we conditioned that there be some sort of a

      17        statement from a structural engineer to that

      18        effect.

      19             Number two, we just conditioned that the

      20        design of the brackets mimic that of a --

      21        Craftsman-style roof brackets.

      22             And number three, that one sample bracket

      23        be installed for our review and approval before

      24        the other ones are constructed.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of
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       1        Joel?

       2             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

       4        public hearing.

       5             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'm Tom Turnage, 4114

       7        Herschel Street, Suite 100, Jacksonville,

       8        Florida 32210.

       9             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

      10        you are about to give will be the truth, the

      11        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      12             MR. TURNAGE:  I do.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you agree with the staff

      15        condition?

      16             MR. TURNAGE:  Except for one.  I feel like

      17        hiring an engineer for this is overkill, an

      18        unnecessary expense for my client.  You know,

      19        I'm a general contractor with 21 years

      20        experience.  We've got the architectural

      21        features actually when I submitted the

      22        application and met with staff.  You know, my

      23        whole plan was to -- look, let's work together

      24        and figure out if we can come up with a way to

      25        come up with some brackets and do some simple
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       1        things.

       2             Very clearly what they've done in the upper

       3        reaches of the attic, have extended the beams

       4        all the way through and secured them with the

       5        exterior frame makes sense.  I submitted a

       6        picture -- those pictures, obviously, right

       7        there (indicating), you can see what was done in

       8        the past and we can do that on the upper parts

       9        of the attic.

      10             But some of the -- some of these brackets

      11        that are there at the lower levels intersect

      12        with, like, the ceiling assembly of the first

      13        floor, so there's really no way to penetrate

      14        into the attic and tie that thing back.

      15             The house already has some corbeling to it

      16        and there are three or four different styles.

      17        And I've never objected to working with staff to

      18        come up with the one, you know, type

      19        architectural features there.  Certainly not my

      20        interest to do something really bizarre for this

      21        house.

      22             I was really hoping that we could maybe

      23        even just work this together from a staff --

      24             Joel, back up one.  Up one more.  Went too

      25        far.  Go back two now, if you can.
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Am I going the right

       2        direction?

       3             MR. TURNAGE:  I think maybe -- well, I

       4        can't tell which direction you're going.

       5             Back.  Right there, right there, stop right

       6        there.

       7             In the top right corner, you can see, like,

       8        on the eave overhang, they've actually sort of

       9        put two corbels in with a beam kind of going

      10        between the rafters, and that's kind of what I

      11        would envision -- type of plan on some of the

      12        areas where the -- on the hip parts of the roof,

      13        where the roof is sagging, to do something like

      14        that is necessary.

      15             And then on the other side, like that

      16        corbel in the bottom right picture, to me, that

      17        corbel is just a little oversized.  I think I'd

      18        like to see it a little smaller.  And, you know,

      19        we're happy to work with staff on that, but I

      20        don't believe that we need an engineer.  I'd

      21        like to just avoid that cost.

      22             To have a structural letter -- I mean, the

      23        roof clearly needs some support.  I mean, it

      24        looks like a B52 sitting on a runway, if you

      25        know what I mean.  And I believe that we can
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       1        come up with something to do that.

       2             So except for that one condition, we're

       3        fine that we mimic the Craftsman style, we're

       4        fine with doing one of them, drawing a plan,

       5        having it reviewed by staff.  You know, up to

       6        ten roof brackets, we really haven't gotten in

       7        there and analyzed all of them, how bad they

       8        might be.  Some of them are rotten.

       9             So we're okay with everything, but I'd like

      10        to save my client the expense of having to hire

      11        an engineer.  I don't think that's necessary.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      13        Thank you.

      14             Anybody else here to speak?

      15             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      16             MS. GODWIN:  The owner came to our Design

      17        Review committee and we, you know, talked about

      18        a lot of different ideas that she might be able

      19        to take back.

      20             We understand that there's a need here.  We

      21        didn't specifically -- obviously, I agree -- we

      22        agree with the staff conditions.  We didn't talk

      23        about having a structural engineer do -- do

      24        anything like that, so I don't know that I can

      25        say necessarily that we would support that.
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       1             But I would like to just read to you --

       2        because I don't understand -- personally don't

       3        understand about roof structures in this way, so

       4        I'm going to read to you some of the notes that

       5        I took just so I can share that with you.

       6             The suggestions that they had were that --

       7        the struts on the front columns interfere with

       8        the architectural detail on the column, so if

       9        they match that as if it were historically

      10        significant, it might not work since it's not an

      11        original feature.

      12             They suggested maybe using -- a heavier

      13        piece of (inaudible) underneath that would give

      14        you three to four times more structural bending

      15        capacity without interfering with the struts and

      16        fit in more with the low Craftsman lines.

      17             Also suggested using two brackets with

      18        beams between them to hold up the long spans.

      19        And since there are examples already on the

      20        house, that that might be a helpful solution as

      21        well.  I don't know if you understood that.

      22             All right.  Thank you.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      24             Anybody else here to speak?

      25             (Mr. Turnage approaches the podium.)
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       1             MR. TURNAGE:  Let me add just one more

       2        comment.  I've had some discussions with the

       3        owner, and she's not -- I've had some

       4        discussions with the owner.  She's not opposed

       5        to replacing that existing bracket -- even

       6        though it's been there for a long, long time --

       7        with something that we might create that might

       8        be a little more architecturally sound.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      10             Anyone else here to speak?

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

      13        public hearing and bring it back to the

      14        commission.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I'm -- I sympathize

      16        with the applicant there.  You know, for an

      17        engineer to evaluate that roof framing, it would

      18        be -- they'd have to site survey it, engineer

      19        it, design it.  I'm very sympathetic to the cost

      20        involved in that.

      21             I think RAP's comments were very apt, and I

      22        feel like the only thing I'd like to modify on

      23        three is that they keep in mind some of RAP's

      24        design comments when the final bracket design is

      25        submitted to staff for review.
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       1             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, we do have

       2        an early photograph of the structure that was

       3        provided by the property owner if you'd like to

       4        see it.  I don't know if it makes a difference

       5        for you.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, I think it would

       7        be important to staff when they look at the

       8        brackets as they come in.

       9             MS. PAULL:  Because there are no brackets.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I know.  But

      11        that's -- you know, I think they need it, and

      12        so -- I can't think of another way, unless they

      13        reframe the roof, which we're not going to ask

      14        them to do, so -- all right.

      15             I'm going to make a motion, then, on

      16        COA-10-208 to approve that application with

      17        staff condition number 2 and staff condition

      18        number 3.  And, in addition to that, advise

      19        staff to keep in mind RAP's design review

      20        comments when evaluating the final bracket

      21        design.

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  Because that second -- could

      23        the motion perhaps give a little flexibility on

      24        the number of brackets?  We said ten.  Tom said

      25        there may be more or less.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yes.  Well, let me add

       2        another condition, that the number of brackets

       3        be flexible, especially given the fact they may

       4        remove the front two brackets and do something

       5        in lieu of that design to support the front

       6        porch roof.

       7             MR. CASE:  I'll second that.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and

       9        a second.

      10             Any further discussion?

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      13             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      17        approved COA-10-208, 3932 Dupont Circle, with

      18        conditions as mentioned in the motion.

      19             Okay.  COA-10-210, 1922 North Pearl

      20        Street.

      21             MR. TURNAGE:  Thank you.

      22             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This COA is for

      23        the -- there's three requests.  One is for the

      24        installation of a new sign, another is to

      25        construct a new balcony on the second story, and
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       1        the third request is to add detail to the

       2        existing, nonhistoric, concrete block columns.

       3             The structure on the Sanborn map does show

       4        a full two-story porch, so we do have documented

       5        evidence to allow the applicant to reconstruct

       6        it.  However, because of cost and a variety of

       7        other issues, the applicant does not want to

       8        construct a full two-story porch but wants to

       9        maintain the ability to in the future.  So the

      10        applicant -- we are allowing the applicant -- or

      11        recommending approval for them to construct a

      12        balconette-type feature.

      13             We just want to make sure that the

      14        applicant returns to staff with final plans

      15        prior to permitting.  That's our only condition

      16        on the balcony.

      17             The signage, we don't have any conditions.

      18        It is a sweet shop that is going in, and the

      19        sign -- there's a sketch included in your

      20        packet.  It's a lollipop.  But as it is a sweet

      21        shop and it meets other signage requirements

      22        regarding size, it's placed on one of the

      23        columns -- or it's proposed to be placed on one

      24        of the columns, which is a nonhistoric feature,

      25        so it is not affecting any historic fabric,
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       1        which is something that we would look at.  And

       2        it is not obstructing anything -- historic

       3        fabric.

       4             So we are -- staff is recommending approval

       5        with no conditions.

       6             And regarding the addition of detail to the

       7        existing, nonhistoric, concrete block columns,

       8        the applicant wants to add fluting to the

       9        columns.  Staff is recommending approval with

      10        the condition that the applicant add a capital

      11        and base to the columns to finish them off.

      12             So that's it.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      14             MS. PAULL:  Any questions?

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions?

      16             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's go ahead and open the

      18        public hearing.

      19             Is the applicant here or someone to speak

      20        for the applicant?

      21             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  We're here.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  You need to come up.

      23             MS. PAULL:  You have to speak into the

      24        microphone, please.

      25             (Audience member approaches the podium.)
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Dane Baird, 1922 Pearl

       3        Street, Jacksonville, Florida.

       4             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       5        hand for me, please.

       6             MR. BAIRD:  (Complies.)

       7             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       8        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       9        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      10             MR. BAIRD:  Yes, I do.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you agree with the staff

      13        conditions?

      14             MR. BAIRD:  Yes, sir.  And we'll bring

      15        pictures and elevations to your attention when

      16        we have them.

      17             Thank you.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.  Thank you.

      19             Anybody else here to speak?

      20             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      22        public hearing, bring it back to the commission.

      23             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

      24        approve COA-10-210, 1922 Pearl Street, with

      25        staff conditions.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

       3        second.

       4             All in favor say aye.

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you've

       7        approved COA-10-210, 1922 North Pearl Street,

       8        with conditions.

       9             MR. BAIRD:  Thank you.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  COA-10-212, and

      11        I don't have an address on this.  It just says

      12        Walnut Street.

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  This is new

      14        construction.  If you want to go on to the next

      15        one, if that's okay, Autumn prepared this

      16        report, and she also --

      17             MS. PAULL:  She'll be up in just a moment.

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  She'll be up in just a

      19        minute.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's go ahead and --

      21        we'll do COA-10-212 later.  So in its place

      22        we'll go ahead and do COA-10-213, 3878 Valencia

      23        Road.

      24             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, I just want

      25        to ask, is the property owner here for
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       1        Valencia?

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       3             MS. PAULL:  Cherry, the property owner is

       4        not here.  Do you want to defer the item?

       5             MS. SHAW:  Well, let me just ask, is the

       6        property owner okay with the conditions that you

       7        have recommended?

       8             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

       9             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  So I think you can go

      10        ahead.

      11             MS. PAULL:  Go ahead.  Okay.

      12             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, you can go ahead and --

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I thought I saw the

      14        property owner back there before.  I may be

      15        wrong.

      16             MS. SHAW:  But if they're okay with the

      17        conditions, then I'm, you know, comfortable with

      18        going forward.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      20             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This application is

      21        for the construction of a new garage.  The

      22        garage will be located right back here

      23        (indicating).  The carport was approved

      24        administratively to be demolished.

      25             The new proposed one-car garage would
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       1        measure approximately 13 by 24 square feet.  The

       2        applicant wanted to check -- maybe make it a

       3        little bit smaller, but that was something -- if

       4        there aren't any large alterations or windows

       5        being removed, doors being removed, et cetera,

       6        was something we felt that could be potentially

       7        looked at to be amended administratively, but it

       8        would not increase in size.

       9             The applicant is proposing to use

      10        horizontal wood lap siding with a carriage-style

      11        door, a pedestrian panel-style door.  And there

      12        are applicant -- plans submitted by the

      13        applicant that are supposed to be to scale,

      14        so -- and they -- I did talk to the applicant

      15        about a driveway, and he, at this time, is not

      16        proposing one.  He likes his dirt driveway.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      18             MS. PAULL:  So any questions?

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions?

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      22        public hearing.

      23             Is anybody here to speak on this?

      24             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the
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       1        public hearing and bring it back to the

       2        commission.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, if you're

       4        comfortable that the applicant is fine with the

       5        conditions, then I think we can go ahead with

       6        it.

       7             I move that we approve COA-10-213, at 3878

       8        Valencia, with staff conditions as listed in the

       9        report.

      10             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      12        second.

      13             Any discussion?

      14             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      16             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  No opposed?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you've

      20        approved COA-10-213, 3878 Valencia Road, with --

      21        approved with conditions.

      22             I guess we'll go ahead -- Autumn is back,

      23        so we'll go ahead and do COA-10-212, Walnut

      24        Street.

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  1100 block.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  1100 block, North Walnut

       2        Street, for the record.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  You guys are just going on

       4        a quick pace tonight -- today.

       5             This application -- there we go -- is -- I

       6        guess I didn't get a good shot of it -- is for

       7        one lot in from the corner of 1st Street and

       8        Walnut Street.  This is a lot that was kind of

       9        part of the lot that Louise used to live -- used

      10        to own when she lived in that property that came

      11        before you a few months back.

      12             When the property -- when she sold the

      13        property, she sold the structure and the side

      14        yard lot to the gentleman that owns the property

      15        now.  And she subdivided the lot in the rear,

      16        which is the one that is -- where this new house

      17        is proposed to locate.

      18             Due to the location of the shed that is on

      19        the 1st Street property, the way the property

      20        lines were redrawn when the lot was sold, that

      21        house -- and the other lot was sold -- made this

      22        lot a nonconforming lot per the Springfield

      23        Zoning Overlay as far as the square footage of

      24        the lot.

      25             So the applicant is going forward with an
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       1        AD to waive that.  I think he's, like, just

       2        below it slightly.  So it's a small lot.  And

       3        the AD goes forward -- beginning of May, I

       4        believe.  He is moving forward with that at the

       5        same time as the COA.

       6             This application is for the construction of

       7        a two-story house that is approximately 24 by

       8        42, I believe.  I'm not sure if my footprint

       9        shows it.  Anyway, it's within the perimeter of

      10        the lot.

      11             We are recommending approval with the

      12        following conditions:  That all necessary zoning

      13        and administrative deviation approvals are

      14        obtained prior to pulling permits and

      15        construction; that the finished floor height

      16        match the adjoining structures and setback; that

      17        the spaces between the porch piers and all three

      18        sides be enclosed with wood -- framed wood

      19        lattice panels; that the treads and risers of

      20        the steps be enclosed for a more finished

      21        appearance; that the windows be recessed within

      22        the openings and trimmed out in a traditional

      23        manner; and that the nine-over-one and one

      24        four-over-one windows on the front elevation

      25        feature exterior raised profile muntins.  The
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       1        windows on the sides and rear are proposed to be

       2        one over one.

       3             We are also conditioning the removal of the

       4        shutter over the smaller window opening, this

       5        four over one (indicating).  And on the side

       6        elevations on the right, we are conditioning the

       7        addition of one traditionally-sized,

       8        vertically-oriented, sash-style window in

       9        bedroom number two, which is located in this

      10        back -- back half of the second floor, and a

      11        mirror window in the back half of the left

      12        elevation.

      13             Additionally, on this elevation

      14        (indicating), one window in the kitchen area,

      15        which is, again, on the back half of the first

      16        floor of the left elevation -- I'm sorry.  I'm

      17        getting confused with my conditions here.

      18             Okay.  I'm sorry.  I'm turned around.

      19             Okay.  The next condition is that -- this

      20        front room right here (indicating) is the master

      21        bedroom on the second floor of the right

      22        elevation.  We are conditioning that this

      23        bedroom window here be shifted forward, ideally

      24        centered above the fireplace, but just

      25        centered -- move it a little bit towards the
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       1        front to break up that massing in that area.

       2             And that the final window and door product

       3        be reviewed and approved by staff prior to

       4        ordering.  And any minor changes, architectural

       5        detailing, such as light patterns, column design

       6        and masonry materials, can be handled

       7        administratively to avoid him having to come

       8        back before the board for minor changes.

       9             And as a suggestion but not as a condition,

      10        we are -- like to see a -- one uniform material

      11        on the major portion of the structure.  As

      12        proposed now, there's two different sizes of lap

      13        siding and then you've got Hardishake in both

      14        parts of the front elevation and in the dormer.

      15        So, you know, just to make it less busy.  But

      16        that's only a suggestion, not a condition.  And

      17        that the front steps, as a suggestion, be

      18        masonry or concrete or -- and feature

      19        traditional cheek walls.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Do any of the

      21        commissioners have any question of Autumn's

      22        report?

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's go ahead and open the

      25        public hearing.  Is anyone here to speak on this
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       1        project?

       2             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.  Hi.

       4             I'm Bucky Davis, Springfield Builders, 1881

       5        Beach Avenue, Atlantic Beach, Florida.

       6             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       7        hand for me, please.

       8             MR. DAVIS:  (Complies.)

       9             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

      10        you are about to give will be the truth, the

      11        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      12             MR. DAVIS:  I do.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  What do you think of all

      15        these conditions?

      16             MR. DAVIS:  Well, I think we're good to go

      17        except number 10 makes -- I can't agree to

      18        number 10 because it -- there's just so much of

      19        the kitchen.  And if we put that window in, we

      20        won't have the kitchen that we really need left.

      21             And I hadn't talked to Autumn about this.

      22        I was going to agree with number 11, but

      23        maybe -- sorry about this, Autumn --

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  You're fine.

      25             MR. DAVIS:  -- instead of shifting that
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       1        master bedroom window to the middle of the

       2        room -- if you go back to the floor plan of the

       3        upstairs, that wall really wants to be the bed

       4        wall.  See, we have three windows across the

       5        front of the owner's suite.

       6             What if we added a window on that same wall

       7        where there's the existing window so it would be

       8        sort of in front of the fireplace just like that

       9        one (indicating)?

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  Like another corner

      11        window?

      12             MR. DAVIS:  Yeah.  And then you could tuck

      13        the bed in between them.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  Staff would be fine with

      15        that.

      16             MR. DAVIS:  See if that would work.

      17             Other than that, we're good to go.

      18             MR. CASE:  I think you could skinny that up

      19        a little too so it lines up with the one below

      20        it.

      21             MR. DAVIS:  Yeah.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah.

      23             MR. DAVIS:  We can do that.

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah, I see what you mean.

      25             MR. DAVIS:  And I have visited with
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       1        Ed Thomas, the fellow that lives on the corner

       2        next door, and then Donald, the first neighbor

       3        on the other side of the commercial building.

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  Where?

       5             MR. DAVIS:  Right in there (indicating).

       6             And they're very -- I thought they were

       7        going to be here today to speak for us, but they

       8        like what we're trying to do.

       9             And just as an aside, we're finishing our

      10        first house in Springfield, which is at 1708

      11        Walnut Street.  So if you happen to be in

      12        Springfield for the tour of homes, please come

      13        by and take a look at what we're trying to

      14        accomplish.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.

      16             MR. DAVIS:  Thank you very much.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      18             Anyone else here who would like to speak?

      19             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      20             MS. BOYDSTON:  I'm Brenda Boydston with

      21        SPAR Council.

      22             Yes, we are really excited about this

      23        floor -- the design of this structure.  And it's

      24        going to fit in terrific on that street, so

      25        we're in full support of it.  And we agree with
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       1        the staff recommendations, though we don't have

       2        an opinion on the side windows.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

       4             Anybody else here to speak?

       5             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and close the

       7        public hearing and bring it back to the

       8        commission.

       9             MR. CASE:  I'm fully in support of this

      10        with the exception of item 10 and 11.  And I

      11        don't know what the rest of your thoughts are.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I agree.

      13             MS. SHAW:  They were okay with number 11.

      14        I thought they had --

      15             MR. CASE:  Well, I --

      16             MS. SHAW:  But you're not.

      17             MR. CASE:  I'd like to give them a little

      18        more flexibility.

      19             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      20             MR. CASE:  This is saying to shift the

      21        window, and it may be better to add a window, so

      22        I would like to take that one out as a

      23        condition.

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  So are you going to modify

      25        that particular condition because --
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       1             MR. CASE:  Yes.

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.

       3             MR. CASE:  I think that's how I'll deal

       4        with it.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I -- before we close

       6        it, I just would like to speak in support of

       7        staff's recommendation.

       8             I think it's fine to have narrow siding and

       9        wider siding, but maybe the three different

      10        siding materials on the one elevation is pushing

      11        the limits.  So I agree with them that maybe the

      12        shakes go and you have the two --

      13             MR. CASE:  Well, I think that was his

      14        suggestion, instead of --

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  It was.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I know it is, and I just

      17        wanted to reinforce that I think it's a good

      18        idea.

      19             MR. CASE:  No, I agree with you.

      20             Okay.  I would like to -- Mr. Chairman, I

      21        would like to move that we approve COA-10-212,

      22        the 1100 block of North Walnut Street, with the

      23        staff conditions, with the exception of item

      24        number 10 to be removed completely and item

      25        number 11 to -- in lieu of shifting the master

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           88

       1        bedroom window, add an equal-sized window

       2        centered on the room and the fireplace and with

       3        the option of making the window slightly

       4        narrower to accommodate a bed on that wall.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

       6             Any second?

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

      13             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      15        approved COA-10-212 with conditions as mentioned

      16        in the motion.

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman -- just for

      18        clarification, Mr. Case, number 11, you were

      19        giving him the option to shift or add

      20        basically?

      21             MR. CASE:  Uh-huh.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.  Thank you.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I believe we need to

      24        take a short break.  If you -- ten minutes.

      25             Okay.  We'll reconvene in ten minutes to
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       1        finish the last COA.

       2             Thank you.

       3             (Brief recess.)

       4             (Ms. Sheppard enters the proceedings.)

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We're getting ready

       6        to get started again.

       7             Lisa, we're ready for your report.

       8             The last of the COAs is COA-10-218,

       9        2525 College Street.

      10             Okay.  We're ready for the staff report.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Okay.  Basically, this is

      12        dealing with door replacement for both the

      13        historic entrances as well as the design of the

      14        new entrances that are going to be underneath

      15        the arched windows on the east and west

      16        elevation.

      17             We had actually already addressed this

      18        under an earlier COA in '09 when they first came

      19        to us with the overall project, and there was

      20        some door designs in that set of elevations that

      21        were pretty much in keeping with some of the

      22        door designs that we had documented in the plans

      23        and in some photos.  So there was a condition at

      24        that time to kind of maintain the historic

      25        appearance of the doors as we knew them.
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       1             This application, it doesn't -- we don't

       2        believe that this falls into the administrative

       3        res judicata issue because they never really --

       4        they're proposing something completely different

       5        here.  They're wanting a different design, and

       6        it kind of goes back to the approach that we

       7        took with the windows.  Since the historic doors

       8        are not there, they are missing, you basically

       9        have two options.  You can go back and replicate

      10        what was there, which is normally what staff

      11        generally recommends, or you can come back with

      12        a compatible design.  And in this particular

      13        situation, it really comes down to what you

      14        believe a compatible design is for the new

      15        historic entry doors.

      16             It is my understanding that of all of the

      17        doors being proposed, the one on the front

      18        elevation, which is the south elevation that

      19        you're seeing here -- and you can see these are

      20        not historic doors -- they are going back with a

      21        glass panel design.  It doesn't have a divided

      22        light pattern like the historic ones would have,

      23        but it -- I do believe that is a glass panel,

      24        and the applicant will hopefully be able to

      25        confirm that.  It's not written on the actual
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       1        plan itself.

       2             The rest of the doors are being proposed as

       3        solid doors with the exception of the door that

       4        you're seeing here.  This is on the back

       5        elevation facing Myra Street (indicating).  This

       6        door is one of the only historic doors.  It's on

       7        the back of the building, but it was conditioned

       8        to be preserved and they're preserving that

       9        door.  The other door on the back elevation is a

      10        service door and we're not concerned with that.

      11             The side elevations, you have a combination

      12        of the new entries here (indicating), which

      13        we'll get to in a second, and then the historic

      14        ones.

      15             Now, these are the side elevations

      16        (indicating).  They are a little visible from

      17        the street because it's basically, you know, on

      18        the whole block.

      19             And this is a historic photo here

      20        (indicating) kind of showing that angle that you

      21        see it from the street.

      22             You're dealing with four historic entries

      23        here (indicating).  They do have quite a bit of

      24        architectural detail to them, even though

      25        they're on side elevations, so we felt that, you
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       1        know, they did deserve a little bit more respect

       2        than maybe how we would treat a side or a back

       3        door on a residence in a normal situation.  And

       4        they do have, you know, some visibility from the

       5        street just because of the site.

       6             The door design that's being proposed for

       7        all of these is a -- kind of a four-panel design

       8        that you're seeing here (indicating), and we --

       9        we were just a little concerned as far as the

      10        style of that door and the lack of any type of

      11        glass.  The historic ones would have been a

      12        half-light or like a three-fourths light,

      13        divided light pattern that kind of matched the

      14        multilight windows that were there, and --

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Lisa, do you know the

      16        height?  Like that one with the four panels, is

      17        that a six-eight door?  Is that an eight-zero

      18        door?

      19             THE REPORTER:  I would rely on the

      20        applicant for that.  All we know is it's just a

      21        solid door with no glass and it's, you know,

      22        panel style.

      23             We felt that it had a little bit more of a

      24        Colonial look to it, and we were hoping that

      25        they could at least kind of respect the -- come
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       1        up with a design that respected the combination

       2        of glass and a panel style.  It didn't have to

       3        be an exact replica.  As provided in the design

       4        regulations, you, you know, could come up with a

       5        compatible but similar design and even go with

       6        one that doesn't have a multilight pattern,

       7        which is what we had initially required, but it

       8        would be more in keeping with the building and

       9        the old doors.

      10             This is the other side of the building

      11        (indicating).  And, again, you will see the

      12        four-panel style on the historic entries.

      13             Now, the other part concerning the historic

      14        entrances pertains to the transoms.  When the

      15        application was submitted and the drawings were

      16        e-mailed, there was a note in that e-mail that

      17        any of the historic transoms would be

      18        preserved.  And we've got a couple of different

      19        sets of drawings and they -- they call out some

      20        different things as far as the treatment of the

      21        transoms.  Obviously, we've got some pictures of

      22        these showing that these, you know, are

      23        definitely there, and I believe that they are

      24        called out as being preserved on this one.

      25             I think that might just be -- you know,
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       1        there's lots of different amendments to these

       2        drawings and there may have been some confusion

       3        as to which -- since you've got kind of

       4        duplicate sides, as far as which ones actually

       5        had the historic transoms and which ones were

       6        going to have to be replaced.

       7             Now, it is their intent that if the transom

       8        is missing, to go back with just a plain light

       9        with no divided light.  There was an earlier

      10        condition that if there was a historic transom

      11        that it be preserved.  That is in keeping with

      12        our Secretary of Interior standard number 6.  If

      13        for some reason it couldn't be preserved, it

      14        should be replaced in kind.  It needs to be

      15        replicated if it needs to be replaced.  And so

      16        that condition is added to this new report just

      17        to emphasize that that -- those standards still

      18        apply here.

      19             The last aspect of the -- of this

      20        application is for the design of the new

      21        entrances underneath the arched windows.  And

      22        this was actually something that kind of

      23        regulated that staff could potentially look at

      24        because there were a lot of loose ends as far as

      25        what the design of the windows were going to

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           95

       1        be.

       2             At that time, the earlier drawings seemed

       3        to indicate that they were going to have some

       4        type of light to them, like a French style or

       5        what have you.  They're proposing -- it's a

       6        slightly different style on the two elevations

       7        on the east and the west.  I think one is,

       8        again, like a four-panel and then the other one

       9        is -- it looks like it's actually a pair of

      10        doors that are just two-panel.  That's on the

      11        other one here.  Actually, I think it's just the

      12        opposite.  Those are the single doors and those

      13        are the ones that are shown as what looks like

      14        pairs.

      15             We're not as concerned really on this.  We

      16        just felt that it was a little different than

      17        what we had originally been looking at.  And

      18        since we were coming forward to you on the new

      19        design for the historic entrances, we wanted to,

      20        you know, get your blessing if you're -- if

      21        you're happy with that design.  It still does

      22        have that kind of Colonial look to it.

      23             They do have side lights to either side,

      24        and we just kind of felt that if you're going to

      25        be able to have a side light, you know, why not
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       1        go ahead and go with the glass on the door

       2        itself, but we're not conditioning that or

       3        anything else.  This is going to be a completely

       4        new feature.  It's not affecting the -- the

       5        effect on the historic fabric has already been

       6        addressed under the previous COA that allowed

       7        the new entrances to be put up.

       8             So I think that -- this is just the annex

       9        building, which is also part of this application

      10        (indicating).  And, again, you've got a couple

      11        of different designs there, but none of -- the

      12        description of the doors doesn't go into whether

      13        it's got glass or not and not all of the

      14        transoms -- some of the transoms and doors are

      15        called out as, you know, whether or not they're

      16        being preserved.  Some of the others aren't, so

      17        there's a little confusion as far as which ones

      18        are staying and which ones are going.  But,

      19        again, you've -- you know, you've got some

      20        significant elements to some of the door

      21        features on this building as well.

      22             So our recommendation was that it be

      23        conditioned -- this is a long condition -- that

      24        the door design for the nine historic entries

      25        being replaced on the school and the three
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       1        historic entries being replaced on the annex

       2        shall either be a multilight pattern design in

       3        keeping with those historically documented for

       4        the school or a compatible half-light or

       5        three-fourths glass light panel design with or

       6        without a multilight pattern.

       7             The glass portion does not need to be

       8        transparent, but rather respect the basic

       9        reflective quality of the glass.  I've heard

      10        that spandrel glass might be an alternative or

      11        safety or something in keeping -- almost like a

      12        faux glass door with a solid backing.  All of

      13        those could be used to address the safety or

      14        privacy concerns that you may hear about here in

      15        a minute.

      16             The other condition was the replacement

      17        door product information be submitted to staff

      18        for approval prior to purchase or installation,

      19        and that's just because we don't have actual

      20        product information, so we just need to confirm

      21        that whatever your condition is, that it's going

      22        to meet that.

      23             Third, all grid detail, and the doors,

      24        transom, side lights shall have exterior

      25        profiled muntins.  And that's just to address
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       1        that if you go with a multilight door or the --

       2        replacing the transom, that that is replicated.

       3             The historic door on the east end of the

       4        north elevation shall be preserved.  That's the

       5        one that's on Myra Street.  This was a previous

       6        condition.  We just wanted to reemphasize that.

       7             And that all the historic transoms shall be

       8        preserved and repaired and replaced, if

       9        necessary, to match the historic multilight

      10        design where they exist.

      11             We had some further recommendations.  These

      12        are not conditions:

      13             Where there's a multilight transom, a

      14        multilight panel door would be the most

      15        appropriate design.

      16             And the second recommendation is that --

      17        given the use of the sidelight design and the

      18        placement under the arched windows above, the

      19        new entry door design would be compatible as a

      20        glass panel design as well.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of

      22        Lisa?

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

      25        public hearing.
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       1             Who is here to speak on this?

       2             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Paul Weaver, 5 Milton

       4        Street, St. Augustine, Florida.

       5             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       6        testimony you're about to give will be the

       7        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       8        truth?

       9             MR. WEAVER:  I do.

      10             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      11             MR. WEAVER:  Good afternoon.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you agree with the

      13        conditions?

      14             MR. WEAVER:  For the most part we do.

      15             If I could -- and just -- I've got also

      16        Mr. Ron Buckley here.  We just got a chance to

      17        look at the staff report, as you did.  I

      18        think -- we agree with some of them.  And if I

      19        could quickly -- just to sort of cut to the

      20        chase, I'll run through this.

      21             On the south elevation, the College Street

      22        elevation -- and I don't know if -- Lisa, can

      23        you sort of maybe -- we could use it.

      24             Yeah, this condition is fine.  We're going

      25        to come back, and I guess, based on historic
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       1        documentation, we're going to go back and

       2        replicate that.  So that one -- that one is

       3        okay.

       4             THE REPORTER:  So you are going to go with

       5        the glass panel design, like represented in the

       6        photo, but is it -- it's not going to have the

       7        multilight design; it's just going to be a

       8        plain --

       9             MR. BUCKLEY:  That's correct.  It would be

      10        a half light.

      11             MR. WEAVER:  Okay.  So we're okay there.

      12             And, also, I guess the -- the north

      13        elevation, we're okay there.  That's something

      14        we previously agreed on.

      15             I guess we could go maybe to the -- Lisa,

      16        the east and west elevation.

      17             Just a little bit of additional information

      18        on this.  Lisa says it's street visible.  We've

      19        had this discussion before with the replacement

      20        doors and side lights under the -- those larger

      21        what I call Palladian windows, and they're

      22        really not -- they aren't very visible.  I think

      23        that's a mitigating factor there.  And also if

      24        you'll notice the doors on the left, they've

      25        already been replaced.  While they're not
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       1        compatible -- this is kind of the history of the

       2        building -- they have been replaced with solid

       3        doors there.

       4             And keep in mind, Mr. Chairman and

       5        commissioners, this is an adaptive use project.

       6        We're willing to and proposed restoring

       7        features.  The use has been maintained.  In

       8        other words, that's entering into public

       9        spaces.  And there is a concern over the

      10        security and the privacy of the historic

      11        openings on the east and west elevations in that

      12        they're being adapted for use as residences.

      13             And this is a -- I deal with this -- I'm a

      14        landlord.  This is a particular concern.  I've

      15        got some female tenants, and I'm going -- I've

      16        got a solid door.  I'm going to drill a little

      17        peephole in there for my tenants who want to --

      18        they want to see but not be seen, so I think

      19        it's -- this is a privacy issue, and that's the

      20        reason we have asked for the solid doors in

      21        the -- what were the historic openings.  We

      22        believe they're of a compatible contemporary

      23        design.  I think it's mitigated by the history

      24        of the building.  They have been replaced by

      25        solid doors previously, and there is a privacy
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       1        and security issue here.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Would you be willing to

       3        work with staff?  I am sympathetic for the need

       4        for a solid door, but the panel design that's in

       5        some of these detailed elevations does look --

       6        it does look kind of awkward, especially the one

       7        that's very tall and vertical --

       8             MR. WEAVER:  Yeah, it's a -- it is Colonial

       9        design.  It is --

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  How tall is that door?

      11        Is it an 8-0 door?

      12             MR. WEAVER:  Ron, why don't -- let me

      13        introduce Ron Buckley.  He's the owner's

      14        representative and he's been a little bit

      15        more -- if he could come and let him be sworn in

      16        and maybe help me a little bit with this.

      17             (Mr. Buckley approaches the podium.)

      18             MR. BUCKLEY:  Ron Buckley, 6 Fairfield

      19        Boulevard, Ponte Vedra Beach, Florida.

      20             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      21        testimony you're about to give will be the

      22        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      23        truth?

      24             MR. BUCKLEY:  I do.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.
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       1             MR. BUCKLEY:  I'm sorry, I didn't hear the

       2        question.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  My question was really --

       4        I think one of the things I reacted to in Lisa's

       5        presentation, especially on some of these doors

       6        with the -- that look taller with the four

       7        panels, it just seems kind of an awkward

       8        proportion for the other openings that you've

       9        got going -- I just wondered if you'd be willing

      10        to work with them on a different panel layout

      11        that might be more sympathetic to the design of

      12        the building.

      13             MR. BUCKLEY:  The -- are you referring to

      14        the bottom right -- I guess if you look at the

      15        center -- the center thing, the bottom right in

      16        the center?

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yes.

      18             MR. BUCKLEY:  That's the panel -- the owner

      19        has -- that's the door that the owner has

      20        selected.  The doors -- of course, all the doors

      21        in the building are about the same height.

      22        They're about seven feet, so -- no matter where

      23        you're at.  And what she was trying to do --

      24        just to summarize, I guess, very quickly.  The

      25        public openings, meaning the main entrance on
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       1        College Street and building 1 and the east and

       2        west entrances into building 2, which is from

       3        the parking lot and then going from building 2

       4        to building 1, those entrances, because they're

       5        in public spaces and public hallways, do have

       6        the half-light design for the doors.  So that's

       7        what she's trying to do.

       8             And then the private areas, which basically

       9        all these other doors are going into someone's

      10        bedroom or living room, she was going for the

      11        security aspect of it with the solid doors.

      12             As far as the paneling of the doors, I

      13        can't speak to that.  That's what she selected.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Would they be -- would

      15        you accept that as an alteration to that

      16        condition, to kind of come up with a panel

      17        layout to be more sympathetic --

      18             MR. BUCKLEY:  I can't -- I absolutely can't

      19        speak to that because that was a very specific

      20        selection.  I'm sorry.

      21             MR. CASE:  Paul, what was the (inaudible)

      22        originally?  I mean, what was the original

      23        design of those doors; do we know?

      24             MR. WEAVER:  I believe that -- and Lisa,

      25        maybe she can tell you.  I think it was a --
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       1        probably a fixed window in the upper portion of

       2        the doors and probably a panel door, I would

       3        think, in the bottom portion.  I don't have the

       4        photograph here.  And the historic elevations

       5        are not real clear, but, you know, it would have

       6        been a multilight, probably fixed upper window

       7        with -- you know, taking up approximately half

       8        of the door and then something probably paneled

       9        below.  So I don't think the paneling -- I guess

      10        Ms. Schifanella's question is the -- what is the

      11        proportion of the panels?

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Nods head.)

      13             MR. WEAVER:  You know --

      14             MR. CASE:  I can see where she's going.  I

      15        mean, that is a Mediterranean building.  And

      16        when I think of a Mediterranean door or a

      17        Mediterranean building, I usually think of one

      18        of two types, either a solid vertical board,

      19        tongue and groove, with some type of a big,

      20        massive strap hinge or something like that or

      21        one that is multipaneled, but the panels are

      22        virtually square, so it could be maybe two

      23        panels across horizontally and four to five

      24        vertically with some type of heavy balection

      25        moulding or something like that on it, to me, is
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       1        more in keeping with the style of the building

       2        instead of --

       3             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, even a horizontal

       5        paneling.  Sometimes you'll see them with just a

       6        horizontal recessed panel through the middle and

       7        then slit the -- it's just kind of a tall,

       8        skinny --

       9             MR. WEAVER:  Yeah, and this is kind of a --

      10        it's a mixed metaphor.  I mean, those

      11        buildings -- those windows are Colonial -- yeah,

      12        they're multilight.  They're not really the

      13        Mediterranean style, but --

      14             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      15             MR. CASE:  (Inaudible.)

      16             MR. WEAVER:  -- the ones that were there,

      17        and my recollection -- and, you know, I'm a -- I

      18        guess a victim of the Duval County school

      19        system, growing up here, and recall that type of

      20        historic door in the school that I went to,

      21        which is not -- a little bit more recent than

      22        this.

      23             But, again, you've got multilight, kind of

      24        in keeping in -- and compatible with those

      25        nine-over-nine, I guess, the historic windows.
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       1        And my recollection is they were -- they were

       2        more of the vertical panels, like two vertical

       3        panels, below the window.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Just to summarize, I

       5        think the -- the ones on the terrace, they're

       6        set behind the walls.  They aren't as visible,

       7        and I think -- I'm sympathetic to doing what --

       8             MR. CASE:  I'm sympathetic to the

       9        privacy --

      10             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  To the privacy?  I don't

      12        think there's a problem there.  I think it's

      13        just -- there's a couple of spots where you look

      14        at these detailed drawings and it's just a

      15        little awkward, so all I'm suggesting is -- I

      16        think we're fine with going to a solid door

      17        where you need them for functional reasons, just

      18        a little flexibility on the panel design.

      19        That's something Lisa could --

      20             MR. WEAVER:  If you think we could work

      21        that out with the staff, then I'm all for that.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That would work?

      23             I think the historic openings on the main

      24        building, you're going to get what you're after

      25        there.
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       1             Is that what you're hearing, Lisa?

       2             THE REPORTER:  Well, I mean, we're still

       3        concerned with the -- I mean, you know, we're

       4        fine if you're fine with these --

       5             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think we could

       7        (inaudible) --

       8             THE REPORTER:  I mean, it still is that --

       9        kind of that Colonial look to it, but the --

      10             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) are the

      12        ones that I think are --

      13             THE REPORTER:  These and these (indicating)

      14        on both sides -- I mean, what we know to -- that

      15        were in the plans -- it was very similar to what

      16        was on the front elevation, kind of what he was

      17        talking about.  They may have ranged from being

      18        a half light to a little bit more than a half

      19        light.  They were multilight because everything

      20        was multilight back at that time.  And, you

      21        know, as far as the panels below the light,

      22        it -- whether they were horizontal or two

      23        shorter vertical panels, that may have ranged.

      24        There was --

      25             MR. CASE:  The doors --
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Here's -- this is a picture

       2        of what's inside the building to kind of give

       3        you an idea --

       4             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Even if --

       6             MR. CASE:  That's what I was just about to

       7        suggest, was maybe we could get rid of the

       8        attenuated panel design by eliminating the

       9        mid style on the upper portion.  And if they're

      10        public doors, make them look like that.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, and just make --

      12        mimic the panel layout.

      13             MR. CASE:  The extra --

      14             MR. BUCKLEY:  But have -- you mean have a

      15        panel so the glass --

      16             MR. CASE:  Yeah.

      17             MR. BUCKLEY:  You know, you can -- I just

      18        can't tell you what the reaction will be because

      19        the doors --

      20             MR. CASE:  We're talking about the ones

      21        that are in the public area where you're talking

      22        about putting glass anyway.

      23             MR. BUCKLEY:  Oh, that --

      24             THE REPORTER:  Well, no, I think there may

      25        be some --
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       1             MR. CASE:  That's what I'm talking about.

       2             MR. BUCKLEY:  That's not a problem.

       3             THE REPORTER:  Well, I mean, they have

       4        already agreed that -- what they're showing on

       5        the drawings, on the front elevation -- it may

       6        be easier to look in your --

       7             MR. BUCKLEY:  Well, actually --

       8             THE REPORTER:  -- in the book.  And on the

       9        east and west that you've just confirmed as well

      10        on the annex, those do have a glass light

      11        that's, you know, square, half light, and then

      12        the panel below --

      13             MR. CASE:  Go back to that -- the one we

      14        just -- the slide just before this one.

      15             THE REPORTER:  This one (indicating)?

      16             MR. CASE:  No.  Back, back.

      17             Those doors there (indicating) that are the

      18        French blue, are they intended to be glass where

      19        those vertical panels are?

      20             THE REPORTER:  No.

      21             MR. BUCKLEY:  No.  Those -- the doors

      22        there -- the one you're looking at on the

      23        right-hand side --

      24             MR. CASE:  Are those apartment doors or

      25        public doors?
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       1             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       2             MR. BUCKLEY:  -- (inaudible) carriage

       3        windows?

       4             THE REPORTER:  That's what --

       5             MR. BUCKLEY:  Or solid doors with a half

       6        glass of side lights?

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Those are the ones under

       8        the arches?

       9             MR. BUCKLEY:  Right.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  And that's going

      11        into someone's --

      12             MR. WEAVER:  And that's almost what, David,

      13        you're suggesting, if I read you correctly.  I

      14        mean, we saw a door that -- and I -- you know,

      15        unfortunately, Rob Overly, who designed this, is

      16        not here to tell what the -- sort of the

      17        institutional history of it was, but, I mean, it

      18        looks like he's -- he looked at that, what was

      19        there, and took that panel and put a panel above

      20        it, and that's what it's based on.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think -- and so we --

      22        if we move to the outside, get out from

      23        underneath the big arched windows and look at

      24        those solid doors -- those are also solid doors,

      25        right?
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       1             MR. WEAVER:  Yes.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And that's the panels

       3        that I think -- maybe you could just come up

       4        with a panel design that's more sympathetic to

       5        what you're describing you're going to do in

       6        these other openings.

       7             MR. WEAVER:  Okay.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And I understand they

       9        have to be solid, but it's just those look --

      10        they look out of character with --

      11             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      12             MR. CASE:  Like --

      13             MR. BUCKLEY:  And I think if we can --

      14             MR. CASE:  A one over two like that, where

      15        the glass is --

      16             THE REPORTER:  Solid.

      17             MR. CASE:  -- (inaudible) solid.

      18             MR. BUCKLEY:  You know, if that -- if you

      19        want us to work that out with staff, I mean,

      20        we'll try to do that.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      22             MR. BUCKLEY:  I think the main thing that

      23        she wants is the solid doors.  I mean, I know

      24        she picked out the doors that you're looking at,

      25        but we'll have to work with staff, if for some
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       1        reason we can't --

       2             THE REPORTER:  At that point, it's -- at

       3        least the -- the overall panels, whether it's

       4        glass or solid, is kind of keeping in proportion

       5        of --

       6             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       7             MR. CASE:  (Inaudible.)

       8             THE REPORTER:  -- of what was there.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Right.  That's what I'd

      10        like to see you accomplish, just not to go to

      11        some different proportion on those openings.

      12             MR. BUCKLEY:  And the transoms -- just to

      13        clarify, the transoms are all going to be

      14        restored.  I mean, that's -- that's the goal

      15        here.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think there's a concern

      17        that maybe people are talking over each other,

      18        so everybody needs to make sure they speak one

      19        at a time so we can record it correctly.

      20             All right.  Any other questions of the

      21        speaker?

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak on

      24        this?

      25             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)
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       1             MS. GODWIN:  I'm going to be wasting my

       2        breath, but I'm still going to say what I'm

       3        supposed to say.

       4             We -- our Design Review Committee was

       5        looking at this as an issue of compatibility,

       6        right?  We understand that if the historic

       7        material is not there, they may not have to

       8        replicate it exactly, but it needs to be

       9        compatible.  So we were thinking along those

      10        lines in relation to the design regulations, and

      11        we did not feel that a solid door is

      12        compatible.

      13             If you were replacing a front door on a

      14        home, you would require them to have -- if it

      15        originally had a light or a half light or a

      16        quarter light, you'd require them to have that

      17        whether they wanted to have privacy or not

      18        because that was the original intent and the

      19        design.  So that's where we were leaning to in

      20        our argument.

      21             We understand a need for safety, but keep

      22        in mind that this property has a fence all the

      23        way around it.  It's essentially a gated

      24        community at this point when they'll be finished

      25        with the project, so there's already some safety
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       1        built in.  So those weren't things that we were

       2        necessarily considering.  We were looking more

       3        at the compatibility of the design of the

       4        doors.

       5             Again -- so they did not feel that a solid

       6        door was compatible.

       7             They also talked about the pattern -- the

       8        pattern of the door that you spoke of as well.

       9        What they felt would be compatible was where

      10        there was a historic opening, that there should

      11        be one light or multilight over a two-panel

      12        pattern, similar to what you saw on the interior

      13        door.

      14             And we felt that the doors should -- that

      15        all the doors should be similar and not a

      16        mix-match of doors through the structure.

      17             We also were amenable to the staff's

      18        recommendation of using, you know, some kind of

      19        safety glass or spandrel or, you know, solid

      20        back glass to address any concerns that they

      21        might have had for safety, you know, on top of

      22        that, so -- thank you.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      24             Anybody else here to speak?

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

       2        public hearing, bring it back to the commission.

       3             MR. CASE:  So I think we've already

       4        commented on and discussed what our obvious

       5        concerns are and potential solutions, so I think

       6        it's a matter of just formulating the

       7        appropriate motion.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I agree.

      10             You know, I'm sympathetic to what RAP is

      11        saying.  It would be nice, but I -- I think --

      12        especially under the arches, those weren't

      13        openings originally, and I think some

      14        flexibility there is appropriate.

      15             MR. CASE:  Well, and the fact that it's a

      16        completely different use.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Use, right.

      18             MR. CASE:  You know, if it was a house and

      19        it always had, you know, a front door that was

      20        half or three-quarter glass and you were

      21        replacing it, I can see it.  But, in this case,

      22        there were no doors to begin with and now it's

      23        being converted from, you know, a gym and one

      24        side and an auditorium on another into

      25        apartments, so I think -- you know, I feel
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       1        comfortable allowing those doors to be solid

       2        provided they're in general consistency with all

       3        the other doors in terms of their panel

       4        configuration, and I would be supportive of a

       5        motion that would virtually replicate the

       6        interior doors for public doors and that same

       7        configuration with a solid panel for apartment

       8        entrance doors.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I agree.

      10             MR. CASE:  That way I think the overall

      11        design would be consistent.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I agree, and I see Lisa's

      13        point too.  I'm looking back through some of the

      14        old COAs, and that's essentially what they had.

      15        They had light in it, they had a glass panel,

      16        but just going back to that consistent panel

      17        pattern will help a lot.

      18             Are you good?

      19             MR. CASE:  Yeah.  I guess I'll attempt to

      20        frame that into the form of a motion.

      21             MS. SHAW:  You were doing pretty well, it's

      22        just -- just make it more --

      23             THE REPORTER:  You could almost -- I mean,

      24        I'm assuming you would, just for consistency --

      25        and they've agreed to these, I think, the bottom
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       1        four conditions, as it pertained to the

       2        transoms, saving the one door they've already

       3        agreed to.  You know, where they may have to

       4        replicate anything with muntins, to do the

       5        exterior muntins, and to provide us with the

       6        product information, you know, those, I think,

       7        are -- I would assume you would just want

       8        those.

       9             The first condition, you could -- you could

      10        pretty much keep it, except for when it gets to

      11        a compatible half light, and just go with a

      12        panel design, you know --

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  As long as -- in those

      14        public entries, we are going to have the glass

      15        panel.

      16             THE REPORTER:  And that's --

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And I would --

      18             THE REPORTER:  You're talking about those

      19        being that the south --

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Lisa, I would eliminate

      21        that half panel because that's really not a

      22        half-panel door --

      23             MR. CASE:  That's a three-quarter.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Three quarter, so I would

      25        eliminate that half panel (inaudible) --
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Okay.  I will say that it

       2        seemed like there was a little bit of variation

       3        on that, depending on the doors.  Looking at the

       4        original plans, sometimes they were bigger,

       5        sometimes they were shorter.  The style kind of

       6        stayed the same, but -- but that's fine.

       7             MR. CASE:  Okay.  Let me go ahead and try

       8        to put this in the form of a motion.

       9             I approve -- Mr. Chairman, I move that we

      10        approve COA-10-218 at 2525 College Street for

      11        door replacements with the following

      12        conditions:

      13             The door design for the nine historic

      14        entrance doors being replaced in the school and

      15        the three historic entries being replaced and

      16        the annex shall be a three-quarter-light

      17        glass -- glass light and panel -- solid panel

      18        below.

      19             The condition of replacement door product

      20        approvals will be submitted to staff for

      21        approval prior to purchase and installation.

      22             The historic door on the east end of the
      23        north elevation shall be preserved.

      24             All historic transom panels shall be

      25        preserved and repaired or replaced, if
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       1        necessary, to match the historic multilight

       2        pattern.

       3             The entrance doors to the apartment units

       4        shall be a solid, three-quarter-panel above two

       5        small recessed panels to be compatible with the

       6        general configuration of the interior door

       7        styles.

       8             Where glass doors -- or three-quarter-glass

       9        doors are being installed in public places, that

      10        they essentially correspond to the existing

      11        three-quarter-light, single-light-over-two

      12        recessed panel doors.

      13             And I think that's the end of my motion.

      14        Is that clear?  Have I included everything?

      15             THE REPORTER:  I think you cleared it up in

      16        the end.  The -- your initial -- you were

      17        looking at my nine light and the three -- or the

      18        nine entries and the three entries to the two

      19        buildings, and you probably want to leave that

      20        out and maybe just make specific which ones are

      21        the public entrances, which I think they've

      22        identified as being the south elevation on

      23        building 1, which is --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can we just say "public

      25        entrances"?
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       1             MR. CASE:  Yes.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let's do that.

       3             MR. CASE:  Yeah.

       4             The public entrance doors will be single

       5        glass light over two small panels and the

       6        apartment doors will be a solid panel over two

       7        small panels with the same general configuration

       8        as the interior -- existing interior

       9        three-quarter-glass doors.

      10             Is that clear?

      11             THE REPORTER:  It is.  It's just a little

      12        hard for us to enforce without going inside to

      13        see which ones are which.

      14             They had called out the south being -- the

      15        front was obviously public, and then on the

      16        annex, the east and west, which should be this

      17        one and this one (indicating).

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  How about we add a

      19        condition that a final door layout be submitted

      20        to you for your review and approval?

      21             MS. SHAW:  You already have that.

      22             THE REPORTER:  That's good.  That's in

      23        there.

      24             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So that you can see the
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       1        location of --

       2             THE REPORTER:  That's in there.

       3             But, I mean, I'm comfortable with those --

       4        it's just easier if we just go ahead and call

       5        attention to them.  There's only three of them,

       6        so -- it gets a little confusing because when

       7        you look at the side elevation, these appear to

       8        be public entrances and they aren't

       9        necessarily.  Some of them are and most of them

      10        are to units.  So I just didn't want there to be

      11        any confusion there, that some of those might

      12        be --

      13             MR. CASE:  I'll just try to describe them

      14        either as public with glass and private

      15        apartments as solid.

      16             THE REPORTER:  Okay.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and

      19        a second.

      20             Any further discussion?

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       2        approved COA-10-218, 2525 College Street, with

       3        conditions that were mentioned in the motion.

       4             Okay.  Thank you very much.

       5             Our next section is the certificates of

       6        appropriateness, work in violation, and we have

       7        about six of those, so let's get started with

       8        COA-09-577, 3867 Arden Street.

       9             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This application is

      10        for an after-the-fact parking pad in the

      11        right-of-way.  The site is actually a double lot

      12        that has a very large circular drive, in

      13        addition to a standard, straight-back drive that

      14        goes to a garage.  So the site does have ample

      15        parking.

      16             The applicant is requesting approval of the

      17        parking pad, which you can see, there's a car

      18        parked on here (indicating).  It's in the

      19        right-of-way, which is explicitly spelled out,

      20        again, in the Riverside Avondale Zoning

      21        Overlay.

      22             The applicant did apply for an exception,

      23        which, I believe, was granted by the Planning

      24        Commission.  However, the district design

      25        regulations state that parking should be behind
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       1        structures; it should not be in the front of the

       2        structure.  And as this site actually has a very

       3        ample, very large supply of parking currently or

       4        areas to park, we are recommending denial of the

       5        application.

       6             The area doesn't have a lot of through

       7        traffic because it is -- it's back off of a --

       8        Arden Street actually dead ends into the river.

       9        That street -- the street to your right,

      10        immediately to the right, is Morningside, which

      11        also goes out to the river and intersects, I

      12        believe, with Richmond, so there's not a lot of

      13        through traffic in this area, whereas on a

      14        busier street, such as Post or College, that

      15        would be one thing that we would look at, even

      16        though the district design regulations and the

      17        Riverside Avondale Zoning Overlay spell out

      18        against --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is that -- is that new to

      20        the overlay, the right-of-way pads like this, or

      21        is that something that's been in the --

      22             MS. PAULL:  The Riverside Avondale Zoning

      23        Overlay was passed in 2008, and it is explicitly

      24        spelled out that there is no parking between the

      25        right-of-way.
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       1             I know I have a copy of the report, the

       2        Planning Department's report, which did

       3        recommend denial in the file.  I don't remember

       4        if I made a copy.  I don't think I made a copy

       5        for the file -- I mean, for your packet, but

       6        it's been in there since it was passed.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  2008, yeah.

       8             And, Cherry, just -- this applicant, these

       9        are friends of mine, but I have no financial or

      10        other conflicting interest in the --

      11             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  So you -- all right.  So

      12        I just have to ask you, do you feel like you

      13        would be biased to hear this case?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.

      15             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Thanks.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

      17        staff report?

      18             MR. MOORE:  I have a question.

      19             What did you say they applied for earlier?

      20             MS. PAULL:  An exception, I believe it is.

      21             Let me get the actual thing.

      22             MR. LEUTHOLD:  It's a variance.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Someone in the audience

      24        just called it a variance, not an exception.

      25             MR. MOORE:  Got you.
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       1             And that was approved?

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  It was a zoning exception.

       3        It was approved by the Planning Commission.

       4             MR. MOORE:  Okay.  That's fine.  That

       5        answers my question.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions?

       7             MR. CASE:  Is the concrete paver system

       8        drive, that loop, is that there?

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      10             MR. CASE:  And the work in the back where

      11        it says "new concrete paver systems," is that

      12        there also now?

      13             MR. MARTINAGE:  That was all approved

      14        administratively, I believe, under a separate

      15        COA.

      16             MS. PAULL:  Yes, the paving -- the pavers

      17        behind the structure, the actual residential

      18        structure, were approved administratively and

      19        the circular drive was approved administratively

      20        because of the wall, the fence, and the mature

      21        vegetation, which allows for minimum visibility.

      22             MR. CASE:  What is that object I'm looking

      23        at with the bull's-eye in the site plan?  What

      24        is that?

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's a helipad.
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       1             MR. MOORE:  That's what it looks like.

       2             It's connected to that loop.  What is

       3        that?  Is that a --

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  I believe that was a former

       5        carport that was in that location that was

       6        removed at some point and the concrete pad

       7        related to it kind of became part of the loop.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So -- I guess I'm a

       9        little confused too.  It was approved

      10        administratively and was the on-street parking

      11        just added after the fact?  I mean -- or --

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  They came before us -- the

      13        previous COA had both portions on it, I believe,

      14        and we basically separated it out once we

      15        realized the nanny -- the parking pad would

      16        require further approval on the Planning

      17        Commission level.  So we approved the drive and

      18        those portions administratively, separately,

      19        because it was a staff approval --

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it didn't come before

      21        you as a total application and you separated out

      22        that part?

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  I believe so.

      24             MS. PAULL:  Yes.  The applicant -- what

      25        ended up happening is they crossed the parking
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       1        pad off of the original -- it was taken off of

       2        the original application and a new COA was

       3        submitted, which is the one that's before you

       4        tonight for the parking pad itself, which was

       5        work that we could not approve administratively.

       6             MR. MOORE:  The zoning variance, the staff

       7        recommendation was to deny it, and yet the

       8        Planning Department approved it anyway?

       9             MS. PAULL:  The Planning Commission

      10        approved it, yes.

      11             MR. MOORE:  Okay.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions?

      13             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's go ahead and open the

      15        public hearing.

      16             (Mr. Leuthold approaches the podium.)

      17             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      18             MR. LEUTHOLD:  Bill Leuthold, 2742 Herschel

      19        Street, Jacksonville, 32205.

      20             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      21        testimony you're about to give will be the

      22        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      23        truth?

      24             MR. LEUTHOLD:  I do.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.
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       1             MR. LEUTHOLD:  My name is Bill Leuthold.

       2        I'm an architect in town, and -- but I was

       3        called in by my friends Al and Kay Harding when

       4        they -- they had hired a company, a landscape

       5        company to design and build some of these paver

       6        systems in three different locations on the

       7        property.  I think you have already gone through

       8        them.  One is behind the house, one was beside

       9        the house to connect some parking areas, and one

      10        was this section in the front.

      11             While -- they went down to the City and got

      12        a right-of-way permit.  It was granted to them.

      13        And with that permit, they began construction,

      14        the construction company did.  They were putting

      15        this in and Dr. Harding got a call from, I

      16        think, Martin Kennelly with the City saying that

      17        it required a COA, but he stated to Martin that

      18        they already had a permit and that they weren't

      19        sure about that, so -- so they proceeded and

      20        completed the work.

      21             Then when Dr. Harding called me, I told him

      22        I would go ahead and do the paperwork for the

      23        COA, which I did, and that's what you guys have

      24        discussed with the -- the way certain portions

      25        were taken out and certain portions were left.
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       1             The Hardings put this in.  There were

       2        several reasons for needing a parking pad in the

       3        front of this property.  One of them is that --

       4        if you look along the street, the houses along

       5        here, there's quite a bit -- a big area where

       6        you can park that's off the paving and it's used

       7        by the Hardings, people visiting the Hardings,

       8        and the neighbors use that portion of the

       9        property for parking.  It's kind of typical of

      10        the area and has been historically.

      11             There's no curb there and the road is

      12        really very narrow.  By having a narrow road, if

      13        you happen to park there and -- and the

      14        landscape people park there, other people do,

      15        when parked in -- in the existing asphalt --

      16        being only 17 feet wide, it doesn't leave enough

      17        room to get around and cars are then -- pass

      18        that.  And there are cars.  It is a small part

      19        of the neighborhood, but there are neighbors and

      20        they do pass.  And when they -- and when they do

      21        come and pass, they have to drive in the

      22        neighbor's property to get around these cars, at

      23        least put two wheels off.

      24             So part of the plan was to -- and this was

      25        before I was involved.  I'm just telling you how
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       1        it was designed -- was to put a pad there of

       2        minimal size, something large enough that they

       3        could accept visitors to the property on --

       4        without having to come into the driveway system,

       5        and still allow cars to pass.

       6             Before the pad was put there, when parking

       7        was done in -- on that grassy strip -- this is

       8        all reclaimed property.  It's old, but it's

       9        reclaimed property.  It's very low and it's very

      10        mushy and there have been instances where, when

      11        it's wet, cars got stuck and had to be pulled

      12        out.

      13             With the double lot that they have here,

      14        yes, there is a lot of -- there's a considerable

      15        amount of paving in the back.  But if you look

      16        at the plan -- when people come to visit the

      17        Hardings, they tend to park in the neck of the

      18        driveway and it blocks anyone else from getting

      19        out.  And both Al and Kay Harding are doctors,

      20        and they -- they're on call, and there are times

      21        when they need to get out.  And the ensuing

      22        problems that come about when you have to track

      23        somebody down to move their car so you can get

      24        your car out, it really is inconvenient and it

      25        doesn't work well.
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       1             The pad that was put there is small.  It's

       2        a color that's very consistent with the asphalt

       3        paving.  There were no curbs on this -- on this

       4        section of the property, so there was no damage

       5        to any curb done.

       6             The owners received a permit to put the

       7        parking pad there and built it based on that

       8        permit given by the City of Jacksonville.

       9             During the application process for the COA,

      10        after a week or so that that had been turned in,

      11        after it had been discerned that we only needed

      12        the COA and to come before the commission on the

      13        parking pad part of the COA, it came about that

      14        the zoning overlay was not allowing parking in

      15        that area and that you guys couldn't hear it

      16        unless we got the variance, which we applied for

      17        the variance and were granted the variance,
      18        based on good evidence that the City had issued

      19        a permit and that what we were doing was

      20        inoffensive.

      21             In addition to that, if -- you know, the

      22        Hardings did need a parking solution.  This, we

      23        feel -- I feel like -- and I, again, wasn't part

      24        of the design team in coming up with this, but I

      25        feel that what they came up with is about as
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       1        innocent and innocuous as they could have chosen

       2        for a way to park without having to bring people

       3        further into the property.

       4             There's that low wall which is part of the

       5        original design of this house.  It goes all the

       6        way through two properties.  Part of it is --

       7        has that iron fence on it, part of it doesn't,

       8        but it's a little, two-foot-high, historic brick

       9        wall.  And to meet the requirements of the

      10        zoning overlay in this case and to be able to

      11        get additional convenient parking, they would

      12        have to break through that wall, cause some

      13        damage to the historic fabric of the

      14        neighborhood, and take away from the beauty of

      15        the house.

      16             This is a fantastic house.  The Hardings

      17        have done numerous -- well, have done several

      18        additions and renovations to it and all have

      19        gone through the process through the historic

      20        division to get that done, but -- but it's a

      21        fine house.

      22             This parking pad, we feel like, is -- is

      23        not detracting from the neighborhood at all.

      24        And through numerous reasons, we feel that it

      25        should be allowed.
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       1             I think that covers everything I have.  Any

       2        questions?

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       5             MR. LEUTHOLD:  I think Dr. Harding would

       6        like to speak too.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       8             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       9             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address first,

      10        please.

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Alfred Harding, 3867

      12        Arden Street in Jacksonville.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      14        hand for me, please.

      15             DR. HARDING:  Oh, I'm sorry.

      16             (Complies.)

      17             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      18        testimony you're about to give will be the

      19        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      20        truth?

      21             DR. HARDING:  I do.

      22             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      23             DR. HARDING:  I would only comment in the

      24        process, that while we do have parking for our

      25        four cars now, we didn't at the time that this
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       1        was laid out, so these were laid out together as

       2        a solution to getting our cars out.  We've had a

       3        Chinese fire drill every time we go in and out

       4        of there before this was built.  Had our

       5        original application through a licensed

       6        contractor to the City been denied on the basis

       7        of a need for a COA, we would have gone through

       8        this process differently.

       9             As I understand it from Bill, if we had to

      10        redesign this, the rules that we'd have to use

      11        would somehow involve violating that knee wall,

      12        which was built in the 1930s.  We've maintained

      13        it -- or in some way violate the sidewalks,

      14        which are from the 1930s.  We've maintained

      15        those with period materials.  We've searched

      16        Burkhalter's.  Everything that we've ever done

      17        there is designed to look as if it's been there

      18        for the last 80 years, and I have no interest at

      19        all in detracting from the fabric of my

      20        neighborhood or lowering my property values,

      21        but, frankly, I would be pleased if my next-door

      22        neighbor, Mr. Corbin, would put in the same

      23        thing at his house so we can get around his

      24        yardman and, you know, the folks that are always

      25        parked in the street.
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       1             You know, a lot of these folks are afraid

       2        to park in the grass, so they park in the

       3        street, which means we can't get around them.

       4        Those of us who park in the grass end up stuck

       5        in the grass every time it rains, so I -- there

       6        are some practical reasons why we've done this,

       7        and it was done to basically disappear.  The

       8        idea was to have it, you know, not be seen

       9        particularly.

      10             We don't use it for our own cars.  All of

      11        our cars stay hidden behind the landscaping, and

      12        we have now enough room back there that we can

      13        get in and out, but our housekeeper, who comes

      14        at 6:30 every morning during the week, parks out

      15        there so we can get in and out, and there are

      16        service people who come through the week.  At

      17        night and on weekends there's no car there.  We

      18        don't use it to park our own private vehicles

      19        there.  We use it so that our neighbors can get

      20        around us and so that our housekeeper and

      21        service people can get in and out without

      22        obstructing us.  So just to give you some

      23        background on how this -- how this all

      24        occurred.

      25             When we heard about the COA issue, it was
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       1        already under construction.  So Mr. Kennelly

       2        called me.  I wasn't home.  I don't know how

       3        long -- you know, how far along they were, but

       4        this thing took a matter of hours to build.  And

       5        he told me that he could issue a cease and

       6        desist order, and I said, Well, do it if you

       7        have to, but I've got a permit.  And he was

       8        surprised that I had a permit.  And, of course,

       9        having gotten a permit, I'm surprised that I'm

      10        having to do all of this.

      11             So that's our personal story on it.  We'd

      12        appreciate your consideration.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      14             Anyone else here to speak on this?

      15             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      16             MS. GODWIN:  We're obviously sympathetic to

      17        the owners.  I mean, they went through the

      18        process thinking that they were, you know, doing

      19        the right thing and got their permit.  So, as I

      20        said, we're sympathetic to that.

      21             Speaking specifically to the issue, though,

      22        at hand, we see lots of parking pads come before

      23        this committee, and we're -- you know, we're

      24        concerned about setting precedent in allowing

      25        them -- we're -- even though the Planning
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       1        Commission allowed a parking pad, you know,

       2        deviation to the overlay, parking is still a

       3        ticketable offense anywhere in Riverside.  So

       4        whether you have a parking pad or you're parking

       5        on the grass, you can get a ticket for it.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I just have to ask

       7        a question.  I mean, I drive through Riverside

       8        every day, twice a day, and there are hundreds

       9        of cars in the --

      10             MS. GODWIN:  Yes, and there's a reason why

      11        they're not being ticketed right now, because

      12        RAP has -- we've asked to hold off on that.  We

      13        don't -- because the overlay came into effect,

      14        we just didn't want the City to go ahead and

      15        start ticketing people.  We wanted to give

      16        people a chance to sort of understand that there

      17        was a new law in place.

      18             We've also put together a transportation

      19        and parking committee, and we're trying to do an

      20        overall transportation and parking plan for the

      21        entire community that will deal with, you know,

      22        bike lanes and the parking issues that we have

      23        in our neighborhood.

      24             Part of that process is doing a survey of

      25        every home to see, does that home have an alley

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           139

       1        access?  You know, that's important.  Do they

       2        have an alley access to a garage where they can

       3        park?  Do they have a driveway already?  You

       4        know, and then dealing with the parking issues

       5        and those cases where they don't have alley

       6        access or they don't have a driveway, where

       7        there isn't enough parking on site.

       8             So that's something that we're trying to

       9        deal with right now so that -- you know, but we

      10        don't want the City just to come down hard on

      11        people because it is a new law.

      12             You know, our concern is -- you know, here,

      13        in this case, there is adequate parking on

      14        site.  So mainly if you do consider approving

      15        this, we just ask that you put on record your

      16        reasoning why so that it doesn't set precedent

      17        for future cases.

      18             Thank you.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak?

      20             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)
      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, I'll go ahead

      22        and close the public hearing.

      23             Does anybody know the width of this road,

      24        how it compares to the width of other city

      25        streets?  I thought I heard the word 17 feet.
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       1             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, Mr. Leuthold

       2        noted that it was 17 feet.  I, myself, did not

       3        go out there with a tape measure to confirm or

       4        not confirm.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, and it seems to

       7        me like on -- is it Avondale Circle or one of

       8        those circles down there where the streets are

       9        very narrow that the -- these have been

      10        installed because there's no way to park in the

      11        street and still drive around the -- you know

      12        that -- I don't remember --

      13             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      14             MR. CASE:  (inaudible) Avondale Circle?

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is it Avondale Circle,

      16        down at the end?  I mean, it's impossible to

      17        have visitor parking.

      18             And very -- you know, in sympathy to their

      19        argument, very few visitors actually will pull

      20        onto your property like that.  I mean, I think

      21        that's a pretty common -- they'll park out in

      22        the street in front of your house because it's

      23        kind of a breach of privacy almost to just kind

      24        of come in your driveway to park.  So even

      25        though there seems to be adequate on-site
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       1        parking, I mean, I think the argument that there

       2        is a case for visitor parking in the street is

       3        legitimate, and so then the width of the street

       4        does become kind of important here.

       5             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, that is --

       6        when I was driving by here doing a site visit

       7        months ago when the COA originally came in,

       8        there were cars parked out on the street on one

       9        side and on the other side farther down, and I

      10        had personally no problem maneuvering.  My car

      11        is very -- rather large and long for a

      12        sedan-type car.

      13             And the home tour was down Arden Street,

      14        which, once you get closer towards the St. Johns

      15        River or whatever creek that is that comes out

      16        right there, I believe it's Fishweir, it's a

      17        little bit tighter.  They have started to -- you

      18        can see in one of the photographs, they did

      19        start to expand it slightly, the farther down

      20        you get.

      21             But this area does have enough room for

      22        people to park on one side and drive past the

      23        other, unlike Avondale Circle, which I actually

      24        had to go down every single day when I lived off

      25        of Pine Street.  It is very, very, very hard to
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       1        even get by a small sedan.  If you had -- there

       2        was this -- a Mini Cooper parked there, and it's

       3        very hard to get through because it is not wide

       4        enough for two cars.

       5             This street, however, I have driven past

       6        it.  I mean, I don't know, I don't drive past it

       7        every single day, but when I have been there to

       8        do a couple different site visits, I have not

       9        had any problem.  Two cars can easily go down

      10        the street in opposite directions.

      11             I mean, there's a variety of places

      12        throughout the district -- Post and College

      13        there's parking on the street.  And if there's

      14        people parked on both sides, you have to slow

      15        down and wait for other -- the other direction

      16        of traffic to go past.

      17             It's part of living in the district, that

      18        the streets are slightly more narrow because

      19        they are historic, but I don't -- the district

      20        design regulations and the Riverside Avondale

      21        Zoning Overlay do explicitly spell out against

      22        it.  It potentially could be a large issue if --

      23        I mean, it -- it could be a precedent set for

      24        the area.  And if you're allowing this, where

      25        there is ample room for on-street parking -- or

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           143

       1        there is room, not necessarily ample, but there

       2        is room for on-street parking -- then everybody

       3        and anybody could come and request to have

       4        parking in the right-of-way, a parking pad, and

       5        what you'd end up with is completely paved

       6        right-of-way areas where there are cars, just

       7        like there are up and down Post Street and

       8        College Street right now, which is technically

       9        illegal.  It's against the Riverside Avondale

      10        Zoning Overlay.  And, yes, people could get

      11        ticketed.  And we have started to receive

      12        complaints and they have held off on ticketing

      13        or towing the cars.

      14             MS. SIMON:  I think -- you know, I'd like

      15        to address -- we've had the same issue in

      16        Springfield where the City has given someone a

      17        permit for something that is outlawed by the

      18        historic district.  And it's supposed to flag

      19        whenever you pull a permit in the historic

      20        district, so I don't --

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  That issue is being

      22        addressed -- we have gotten with the Development

      23        Services Division and we're working out a

      24        process whereby they're going to be notifying

      25        us.  They've started that process already, but
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       1        we want to make sure that each and every time

       2        there is a right-of-way permit being sought in

       3        one of the districts that they -- it goes

       4        through us simultaneously that they're reviewing

       5        it themselves so we'll make sure we don't have

       6        this issue.

       7             MS. SIMON:  Because I think just because

       8        someone pulls a permit for something doesn't

       9        mean it's appropriate.  And we have had that

      10        issue -- the same issue where people put

      11        driveways, parking pads in their front yard.

      12        Living in Springfield and having overlay issues,

      13        I think it's really a slippery slope.  Once you

      14        start allowing something that your overlay is

      15        against, then it's just -- it opens the

      16        floodgate.  We've had those issues.

      17             MS. PAULL:  And, through the Chair, part of

      18        the issue with the right-of-way permits versus a

      19        standard permit and the flagging process is that

      20        the right-of-way previously did not use the same

      21        system as the standard permit, so they would not

      22        pull from the same database.

      23             With new technology and trying to make this

      24        stuff a lot easier for the public, we have --

      25        they are in the process of consolidating
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       1        everything.  And, as Joel said, we are working

       2        with Development Services to try to prevent this

       3        issue from happening again and having a property

       4        owner have to go through something like this.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, because, you know,

       6        the property owner obviously acted in good faith

       7        and, you know, I understand that the

       8        right-of-way parking is -- it's a colossal

       9        issue, you know, and I -- it's not appropriate

      10        for this discussion, I don't think, because I

      11        don't think the solution is going to be to

      12        prohibit it.  I think the solution is going to

      13        be in controlling how it's done because it --

      14        the neighborhood doesn't function without some

      15        of that right-of-way parking.

      16             You know, it is a -- I don't know how to --

      17        my sensibility is that he was kind of caught in

      18        a catch-22 by getting the permit and acting in

      19        good faith.  He put in the pad.  It does solve

      20        the problem.  If, you know -- is there any

      21        neighborhood -- have the neighbors written any

      22        letters for or against this?  Has there been any

      23        reaction?

      24             MS. PAULL:  As far as I know, I haven't

      25        received anything for or against in the file
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       1        currently.

       2             MR. MOORE:  I agree with staff.  I'm

       3        sympathetic, but it's prohibited by both the

       4        regulations and the overlay.  I would agree with

       5        the staff's recommendation.

       6             MR. LEUTHOLD:  Can we --

       7             DR. HARDING:  Am I allowed to speak

       8        regarding --

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

      10             MS. SIMON:  Please come up.

      11             (Dr. Harding approaches the podium.)

      12             DR. HARDING:  I would comment just a little

      13        bit about the practical reality of that street.

      14        I understand that you had no trouble driving

      15        through, but if you'd go from this corner on

      16        your right, which is Morningside, all the way to

      17        Greenwood, you will see a row of tire tracks all

      18        the way down those three yards.  And on our side

      19        of the street, before we put this parking pad

      20        in, from our driveway all the way down our side

      21        to the Oak Street, there's a line of tire tracks

      22        through there.

      23             So on a day-to-day basis people are driving

      24        through our yards, we are driving through each

      25        other's yards to get by.  So I would tell you
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       1        that in reality the people who drive through

       2        there every day are driving through the yards.

       3             The other issue is it -- it's not the

       4        sleepiest street in the neighborhood.  That is

       5        the access to Morningside from Greenwood, so all

       6        of our neighbors on Morningside generally come

       7        through this street because it's bigger than

       8        Richmond, which involves going down to the river

       9        and around.  So we actually have more traffic

      10        from that corner to Greenwood than you might

      11        imagine.

      12             Now, you're right, coming toward us out of

      13        that picture is a dead end -- or, you know, from

      14        what you see there toward me is a dead end, but

      15        most of the traffic that goes through there is

      16        not to the dead end, it's around the corner to

      17        Morningside, which is two blocks long.  There

      18        are quite a number of houses there and there's a

      19        lot of traffic there.  There's, you know,

      20        relatively busy families with a lot of cars

      21        going through there.

      22             So we're not College Street, we're not Post

      23        Street, but for a street that -- I measured with

      24        a tape right where that car is.  It's 16 feet

      25        wide.  We're fairly busy there.  So I just
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       1        wanted to take issue with that characterization

       2        of what actually happens there every day.

       3             And the issues there are, you know, 6:30 to

       4        6:30 kind of issues Monday through Friday.  The

       5        rest of the time it's no big deal.  But during

       6        the day when everybody's housekeepers and lawn

       7        services and, you know, all of that sort of

       8        thing are going on Monday through Friday, it

       9        gets a little congested there at times.

      10             That was my only comment about that.

      11             Thank you.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      13             MR. MOORE:  Well, I guess I'll make a

      14        motion, but I'm going to make a motion that

      15        COA-09-577 at 3867 Arden Street, that the COA be

      16        denied per staff's recommendation.

      17             MS. SIMON:  Second it.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and

      19        a second.

      20             Any discussion?

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      23             Aye.

      24             MR. CASE:  Aye.

      25             MR. MOORE:  Aye.
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       1             MS. SIMON:  Aye.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any against?

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll vote against that.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have

       5        approved --

       6             MS. SHAW:  Denied.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- I'm sorry, denied

       8        COA-09-577, 3867 Arden street.

       9             Okay.  The second item is COA-09-709, 1623

      10        North Laura Street.

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, this is a COA

      12        application for the completion of an 8-foot

      13        fence.  This came to us in late November, early

      14        December, I believe, and logistically it's just

      15        now coming before you this month.

      16             The applicant has started construction of

      17        an 8-foot fence along his right property line to

      18        the rear yard, and then also a pair of 8-foot

      19        gates on the left side of the structure.  You

      20        can kind see them in between the two houses

      21        here.

      22             It's not quite completed right now.  You

      23        can see the proposed location of the gates is

      24        just plywood.  There it is running along the

      25        side of the property (indicating).

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           150

       1             The property to the right is currently a

       2        vacant structure.  This is the view from the

       3        alley (indicating), what has been completed.

       4             Basically, we are recommending approval

       5        with a condition that the 6-foot fence be

       6        reduced -- or the 8-foot fence be reduced to

       7        6 feet per the design regulations and the

       8        fencing supplement and what we typically

       9        approve.

      10             While the property to the right of the

      11        house is a vacant structure, that is typically

      12        not one of the criteria we have looked at to

      13        allow exceptions for the construction of an

      14        8-foot fence.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You said there was a COA

      16        from before?  Is that what you -- did I hear

      17        that right?

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  No.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.  So just this fence

      20        was put up?

      21             MS. MARTINAGE:  It was kind of delayed.

      22        It's an '09 number and it just took a couple --

      23        it took a few months to be able to bring it

      24        forward with logistics, with the owner, so --

      25        and he's coming forward today.
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       1             MS. SHAW:  I think what you are saying is

       2        that he -- they did the work without applying

       3        for a COA?

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.

       5             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

       7        staff report?

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's go ahead and open the

      10        public hearing.

      11             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Amro Habib,

      13        1623 North Laura Street.

      14             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      15        testimony you're about to give will be the

      16        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      17        truth?

      18             MR. HABIB:  I do.

      19             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      20             MR. HABIB:  Good afternoon or good

      21        evening.

      22             I want to start by saying that this is

      23        mainly a security issue.  I know some of you

      24        live in Springfield and recently it's turned

      25        into a war zone down there.
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       1             But first I'd like to say that we do back

       2        up to a commercial property behind the house,

       3        and our neighbor on the left-hand side also has

       4        an 8-foot fence.  It was originally a 6-foot

       5        fence, but they extended it to an 8-foot fence

       6        because they said a 6-foot fence did them no

       7        good.  You can still look over the 6-foot fence

       8        and people can -- were jumping into their

       9        backyard, stealing their property, and passing

      10        it over the fence as well.

      11             And before the fence was put up, we were

      12        broken into three times and the backyard was the

      13        main avenue that they took in and out of the

      14        house.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So there's a commercial

      16        property --
      17             MR. HABIB:  Yes, on the other side of the

      18        alley there is a commercial property.  Actually,

      19        there was a riot there about a week ago, where

      20        the police were involved and there was actually

      21        people pulling out guns, and it wasn't pretty

      22        around two o'clock in the morning.

      23             MS. SIMON:  What commercial property is

      24        behind there where there was supposedly a riot?

      25             MR. HABIB:  It's a -- let me see.  I have
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       1        the address here.  It's right off -- you know

       2        where Shantytown is?

       3             MS. SIMON:  Uh-huh.

       4             MR. HABIB:  It's right across the street

       5        from there.  It's like a --

       6             MS. SIMON:  It's a -- the Masonic lodge.

       7             MR. HABIB:  Yeah.  And they rent it out to

       8        whoever, and a couple of weekends ago there was

       9        literally a riot there.

      10             Also, the house across the street from us

      11        was recently burglarized from their -- from the

      12        back of their alley.  And mainly because they

      13        have a 6-foot fence, the robbers jumped the

      14        fence, took their property, passed it over the

      15        fence, and, you know, proceeded to get away.

      16             And also, as mentioned, the house next

      17        door, on the right-hand side, is empty.  And

      18        this picture -- it's the yellow house on the

      19        right.  But there are -- there were about five

      20        to six homeless people living there.  And at

      21        times you would look out the window and there's

      22        somebody in the other window looking back at

      23        you.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is this rear fence the

      25        only one you're trying to get accepted or are
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       1        you --

       2             MR. HABIB:  Well, we're trying to do an

       3        8-foot fence between our house and the abandoned

       4        house.  And the City has recently -- I would say

       5        in the past couple of months have boarded up the

       6        property, but, unfortunately, it seems like the

       7        homeless population in the house has increased

       8        because the house does not have a floor on the

       9        bottom floor, so they're crawling underneath the

      10        back patio to get inside, and basically now they

      11        have a secure hiding place.  And the problem

      12        with the boards that they put up, they have all

      13        these holes, so they actually have a good place

      14        to hide and have a peephole to look across.

      15             And all these houses are about two feet off

      16        the ground, which would make a 6-foot fence

      17        appear to be a 4-foot fence when you're standing

      18        in front of a window.  I'm about 6 foot tall.

      19        When I walk past a 6-foot fence, I can see right

      20        over it, and it doesn't give you any privacy

      21        whatsoever.

      22             And also the alleyways in Springfield are a

      23        major source of crime, as most Springfield

      24        owners know.  And also, the City -- JEA has been

      25        talking about shutting the lights -- the
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       1        streetlights off in the alleyways.

       2             And that's really all I have to say.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.
       4             MS. SIMON:  I have a question.

       5             Do you live in this house?

       6             MR. HABIB:  Yes, I do.

       7             MS. SIMON:  How long have you lived there?

       8             MR. HABIB:  About a year.

       9             MS. SIMON:  Because these properties -- as

      10        a Springfield resident, I'm having a hard

      11        time -- I've lived there for nine years.  I've

      12        never had an issue --

      13             MR. HABIB:  Which part of Springfield do

      14        you live in?

      15             MS. SIMON:  I live on Silver Street, really

      16        right around the corner from you.

      17             MR. HABIB:  Okay.

      18             MS. SIMON:  There are a lot of abandoned

      19        properties.  I have two empty properties on my

      20        block, no problems, and it takes the neighbors

      21        being vigilant.  I can't imagine if you live

      22        next door and you have homeless people squatting

      23        there all the time --

      24             MR. HABIB:  Unfortunately --

      25             MS. SIMON:  Springfield is not a war zone.
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       1             MR. HABIB:  Well, helicopters flying

       2        overhead, AK-47s in the distance, that's a war

       3        zone to me.

       4             MS. SIMON:  I was downtown with a

       5        helicopter flying around.  There's probably --

       6        there are issues everywhere.  It's not a war

       7        zone.

       8             MR. HABIB:  You know, the economy has

       9        gotten worse and people have gotten more

      10        desperate and the crime rate has gone up.

      11             MS. SIMON:  And a fence is not going to

      12        stop anyone if they want to --

      13             MR. HABIB:  Actually, an 8-foot fence does

      14        stop people from jumping over it.  Our neighbor

      15        is a very perfect example of that.  They were

      16        broken into until they extended their fence to

      17        8 feet.

      18             MS. SIMON:  I've lived there nine years and

      19        I've never been broken into.

      20             MR. HABIB:  Well, you're lucky.

      21             We've had a person catercorner from us held

      22        up at gunpoint in the middle of the day for her

      23        purse.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  We probably don't need to

      25        debate --
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       1             MR. HABIB:  I know, we don't.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- in this environment.

       3        Okay?

       4             MR. HABIB:  You can pull police reports.

       5        That will give you everything you need.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.
       7             MR. HABIB:  All right.  Thank you.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak?

       9             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      10             MS. BOYDSTON:  We totally support the staff

      11        recommendation on this.

      12             And also if it is a security issue -- and

      13        I'm sure he does -- the homeowner feels this is

      14        a security issue.  It's an education issue as

      15        far as we're concerned.  We have an alley task

      16        force that is superior with the -- you know,

      17        with the concern that -- that is our network

      18        within Springfield.  We have limited parking,

      19        big time, and so those alleys are our network

      20        for people to walk and drive to have access to

      21        their properties.

      22             And when you put up fences -- you know,

      23        six foot, you know, is acceptable, and you want

      24        to be able to look over them to see what's going

      25        on, but for the alleys, if it's eight foot high

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           158

       1        and you're walking down that alley, you're

       2        actually at risk because something could happen

       3        between the houses that have those 8-foot

       4        fences.  You know, who can see?  It's like a --

       5        it's like a tunnel.  So that's -- from our

       6        perspective, we absolutely do not want 8-foot

       7        fences and we prefer them to be see-through,

       8        that they be the metal fences.

       9             Thanks.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Who are all these tall

      11        people that can see over 6-foot fences?  I mean,

      12        that means you're 6'4 or something.

      13             MR. CASE:  When you're on the inside and

      14        you're two feet higher, you can easily see.

      15        That's what he's saying.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else in the

      18        public that would like to speak on this?

      19             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      21        public hearing.

      22             MR. CASE:  Yeah, I had a question.

      23             I thought that if you had residential

      24        zoning abutting a commercial zoning that an

      25        8-foot fence was either okay or required because
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       1        of the two noncompatible zonings.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think in the past we --

       3             MS. SIMON:  There's an alley --

       4             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       5             MS. SIMON:  There's an alley between,

       6        but --

       7             MS. SHAW:  Is a Masonic lodge considered

       8        commercial?  I don't think that the code had

       9        provided for the commercial establishment in the

      10        sense of a business whereas a Masonic lodge

      11        is -- I'm not really sure if that would be

      12        characterized as commercial.

      13             Joel, I mean --

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  Even if the zoning did allow

      15        the eight foot, which I think it does, in

      16        residential, it still would have to be

      17        consistent with chapter 307 and the design

      18        regulations, which is what we use.  So it's

      19        possible that we would basically be in an

      20        awkward position to what they could do per

      21        zoning.

      22             Now, as far as what's required, I think it

      23        might be more related to the actual zoning

      24        districts and uses, but I'm not sure if that's

      25        required or not in that situation.  Sometimes
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       1        they do require it, but I just don't know in the

       2        case of Springfield.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I think we -- as a

       4        commission, I think we've -- for homeowners,

       5        that's come up before us before when they're

       6        adjacent to a use like that.  I would consider a

       7        Masonic lodge -- especially if it's a -- you

       8        know, something that you can rent out, then

       9        it -- it would be a commercial use at that

      10        point.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  I wouldn't think -- it would

      12        certainly not be residential.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.

      14             MS. SIMON:  It's not there, though.  See,

      15        that's what I'm saying.  It's -- it's not -- it

      16        doesn't abut.  You'd have to look at the map.

      17        The property -- the Masonic lodge is on

      18        5th Street, I believe.

      19             MS. BOYDSTON:  It's on 6th street.

      20             MS. SIMON:  It faces 5th, so there would be

      21        property behind it.

      22             MS. SHAW:  So it's not adjacent, then.

      23             MS. SIMON:  For the record, I'm not -- the

      24        8-foot fence doesn't bother me.  I mean, the

      25        houses are so high up off the ground, it's not
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       1        that the 8-foot fence bothers me.  It is

       2        basically like having a 6-foot fence.  It's just

       3        the crime issue that bothers me.

       4             MR. MOORE:  Repeat that.  What doesn't

       5        bother you?

       6             MS. SIMON:  I was saying 8-foot fences

       7        actually don't bother me if they're at the

       8        back.  I don't like them coming all the way to

       9        the front of the house, but it's -- but it's in

      10        the -- that's not the issue I have with it.

      11        It's the crime issue that bothers me.

      12             MR. MOORE:  I understand that the -- I

      13        guess what you're saying is there's an alley

      14        between the back of his property and the lodge.

      15             MS. SIMON:  Right.

      16             MR. MOORE:  But then the side, that would

      17        be an 8-foot fence that we're looking at there,

      18        and that's what SPAR has a problem with,

      19        correct?

      20             MS. SHAW:  And the regulations.

      21             MR. MOORE:  And the regulations.  Okay.  I

      22        understand.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I mean, that's what

      24        I think I -- I can -- I would support him in his

      25        request on the rear line or -- even though
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       1        there's an alley, you know, the fact that

       2        there's a use like that behind him, I think it's

       3        reasonable to allow for the 8-foot there,

       4        although I heard SPAR's comments, that's where

       5        they most don't want it, and then to go back to

       6        what the guidelines require for between the

       7        houses because, you know, hopefully some day the

       8        house will be rehabed next to him and, you know,

       9        the -- it would be a negative to have an 8-foot

      10        fence between the two properties at that point.

      11             MR. MOORE:  I think in the past where we

      12        have allowed an 8-foot fence, there's been an

      13        absolute adjoining commercial property right

      14        next to where we've done it.  I don't know

      15        that -- you know, since there's an alley or

      16        something in between, you're a buffer.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's not a visual buffer,

      18        though.

      19             MR. MOORE:  What do you mean?

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  If you can look across the

      21        alley at a commercial property, it seems like

      22        you should be able to separate it with an 8-foot

      23        fence.

      24             MR. MOORE:  Okay.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, and it's a
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       1        functional thing.  And these are narrow.  These

       2        alleys are narrow, aren't they?

       3             MS. SIMON:  They're, I think, 12 feet

       4        wide.

       5             MR. HABIB:  Can I make one more comment?

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, if you make it quick,

       7        please.

       8             (Mr. Habib approaches the podium.)

       9             MR. HABIB:  Yeah, I just wanted to say that

      10        the distance between the two houses is between

      11        six and eight feet.  And most of the fence isn't

      12        even visible from the street.

      13             That's all I wanted to say.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Does anybody

      15        want to make a motion?

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll make a motion to

      17        allow the 8-foot height along the rear property

      18        line where it's adjacent to the alley, fronting

      19        the commercial property, behind the structure,

      20        and to maintain the 6-foot height elsewhere on

      21        the site.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

      23             Do we have a second?

      24             MR. CASE:  I'll second that.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody opposed?

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  By your actions, you

       5        have denied in part -- denied in part the

       6        request for an 8-foot fence --

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  Approve with conditions.

       8             MS. SHAW:  Approve with conditions, yeah.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      10        approved COA-09-709 with conditions as stated in

      11        the motion.

      12             Okay.  The next one is COA-10-112, 1943 --

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  That one was --

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Was Perry Street already --

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  It was withdrawn and

      16        handled administratively.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  The next one is

      18        COA-10-151, 3805 Walsh Street.

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  This particular

      20        property has been to the commission before.

      21        It's a noncontributing property, which they have

      22        been doing some additions and other

      23        alterations.  It's facing Walsh Street.  And at

      24        this point, Walsh sort of terminates or

      25        dead ends at Little Fishweir Creek and
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       1        Boone Park.

       2             What the -- what they have done is to

       3        basically -- I think this was six or eight --

       4        yeah, it's six or eight columns, as you can see

       5        here.  And in between the eight columns is

       6        wrought iron and then there's a 4-foot section

       7        that runs between the house and the creek, which

       8        we would do that administratively because --

       9        being the 4 foot height.

      10             We're also recommending approval of the

      11        columns and the rail system, and the reason why

      12        is because, as you can see, the columns match

      13        the house, both in material and color.  If I'm

      14        not mistaken, the house has cementitious siding

      15        and so does the column.  It's trimmed in the

      16        white trim.  So we didn't think that these

      17        columns were a negative impact on the house and

      18        its appearance and was consistent in style even

      19        though, again, this is a noncontributing

      20        property.

      21             So we're recommending approval of this

      22        application.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

      24        staff report?

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's go ahead and

       2        open the public hearing.

       3             Anybody here to speak on this?

       4             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       5             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Dave Eggleston, 3805

       6        Walsh Street.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       8        hand for me, please.

       9             MR. EGGLESTON:  (Complies.)

      10             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      11        testimony you're about to give will be the

      12        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      13        truth?

      14             MR. EGGLESTON:  I do.

      15             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      16             MR. EGGLESTON:  I'm really just here to

      17        answer any questions if there were any.

      18             We're guilty of ignorance of the

      19        requirement of getting a COA in advance of

      20        putting a fence up.  Trying to be good neighbors

      21        when we put the fence up.  We gave up a corner

      22        of our lot because that's a very popular

      23        pass-through down there.  There's a footbridge

      24        over Azalea Creek or Little Fishweir, whatever

      25        it's called.  It's very popular with pedestrians
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       1        and dog walkers, so we were trying to be good

       2        neighbors.

       3             Most of our -- actually, all of our

       4        neighbors were in favor of everything we did.

       5        And we weren't trying to do anything wrong, so

       6        hopefully on that basis you'll give us some

       7        consideration.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

       9             MR. EGGLESTON:  Okay.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else who would like

      11        to speak on this?

      12             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Almost didn't make it.

      14             MS. GODWIN:  I just wanted to say that we

      15        support the staff recommendation.  The owners

      16        came and met with our Design Review Committee.

      17        And although this isn't really traditional for

      18        the neighborhood, we think that they did a good

      19        job matching the house.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      21             Anybody else here to speak?

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and close the

      24        public hearing, bring it back to the commission.

      25             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move we approve

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           168

       1        COA-10-151 at 3805 Walsh Street per the staff

       2        recommendations.

       3             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

       5        second.

       6             All in favor say aye.

       7             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have

       9        approved COA-10-151, 3805 Walsh Street.

      10             Next item is COA-10-205, 1536 Liberty

      11        Street.

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  This is a two-story

      13        apartment building.  And you can see that the

      14        porch -- the two-story porch has been enclosed.

      15        You can still see the evidence of the brick

      16        columns here (indicating).

      17             What the applicant is proposing to do is --

      18        again, you can see how the porch was enclosed.

      19        Right here was a pair of windows (indicating),

      20        and what has happened is over time, because of

      21        the roof pitch or the drainage that occurs off

      22        the porch roof, it would run along the wall or

      23        drip down and hit the seal line or the seal of

      24        these pair of windows and then, of course, cause

      25        deterioration and rot the seal as well as the
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       1        sashes.  So over a period of time, the applicant

       2        has had to replace this numerous times.

       3             What he's proposing is basically just to

       4        seal that off and then to put the planks over it

       5        to avoid that problem.  And, again, you can see

       6        it close up where the windows were located.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So this is work in

       8        violation because he boarded it up already?

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, the windows are

      10        already boarded up and then he stopped and came

      11        to go ahead and get approved to do what he's

      12        interested -- or what he wants to do.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  So he hasn't

      14        really done anything -- he hadn't -- just

      15        removing the windows is what's making it a

      16        violation; is that --

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I guess I'm just --

      19        okay.

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  The other elevation -- this

      21        is the south elevation (indicating).  On the

      22        north elevation, there's no window pair.  It's

      23        just -- just as you would see it here except, of

      24        course, with the siding.

      25             However, in dealing with porch enclosures,
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       1        we look at the guidelines.  Basically, the

       2        intent of porch enclosures is to try to keep --

       3        if they're done, is to try to keep some sense of

       4        openness that are typical of porches, generally

       5        with a lot of glazing windows and so forth.

       6        This has already been done, and who knows when

       7        it was done.

       8             We felt like that what's being proposed

       9        would basically even take it further away from

      10        that part of the guidelines; that is, it would

      11        even make it more enclosed looking, if you want

      12        to call it that.  So we felt like that, per the

      13        guidelines, we could not support this request

      14        and would recommend that it be kept open and a

      15        window pair be put back in and that hopefully

      16        the issue of the water could be addressed in

      17        another way to -- to avoid that in the future.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions?

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and open the public

      21        hearing.

      22             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      23             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  H. Wayne Adams, 6818

      24        North Main Street.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right
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       1        hand for me, please.

       2             MR. ADAMS:  (Complies.)

       3             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       4        testimony you're about to give will be the

       5        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       6        truth?

       7             MR. ADAMS:  I do.

       8             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       9             MR. ADAMS:  Well, I think it's been pretty

      10        well stated by the research in the paper that I

      11        received.  It's what I was trying to do.  And

      12        I'm very well aware of many of the restrictions

      13        in Springfield.  I thought it had more to do

      14        with the front rather than the side.

      15             That being said, we attempted -- well, we

      16        were painting the entire building and working on

      17        the window trim and so on and replacing the

      18        paint.  And I think I purchased this probably

      19        about 1990, and we immediately put new a window

      20        in because of the problem with the -- coming off

      21        that lower gable roof, and it runs down the side

      22        of the facade there.  And we -- probably five

      23        years ago, I redid that.  So we either need to

      24        redo it now or add the siding to make it

      25        compatible with the rest of the siding on the
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       1        house, but -- that's about where we are.

       2             I feel -- my personal thought is that

       3        the -- we do a minimum alteration of the

       4        openness -- and I was aware of an opening

       5        requirement as far as enclosures like that,

       6        but -- and we have a minimum alteration of the

       7        structure.

       8             That's about it.  You know, plain and

       9        simple.

      10             Mr. McEachin has worked pretty well with me

      11        in bringing me up to date on what the

      12        requirements are and so on, and I appreciate his

      13        working with me and his time and --

      14             And I would like to close off that window

      15        and bring the substitute shingles that they have

      16        today on -- on today's market, to make it

      17        compatible and look like the rest of it and

      18        bring it on down.  I think it would be fairly

      19        attractive.

      20             MR. MOORE:  Do we have a picture of the

      21        other side of the house?

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  You do in your book.

      23             Unfortunately, there's not one in the

      24        PowerPoint, but if you look, it's --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's solid on the other
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       1        side.

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  And that's asbestos siding.

       3        And you can buy that product in a nonasbestos

       4        product that will replicate that, which I think

       5        is the intent.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anyone else here to

       7        speak on this?

       8             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's go ahead and

      10        close the public hearing and bring it back to

      11        the commission.

      12             MR. MOORE:  My initial thought is that --

      13        since the porch has already been completely

      14        closed in, that I don't see much utility in

      15        trying to keep it open.  And the other side, it

      16        would just -- it would not look out of place if

      17        it was allowed to be -- if siding was covering

      18        this window opening.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  I tend to agree with you.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Sadly, I was going to

      21        say, I think I have to agree.  I don't think it

      22        really -- you know, it's not any worse, I guess,

      23        than already losing the porch.  It's -- and

      24        since he's had a history of having to repair the

      25        same place, I --
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       1             MR. CASE:  I agree with that.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.

       3             MR. MOORE:  Okay.  Then I make a motion

       4        that we approve COA-10-205 at 1536 North Liberty

       5        Street.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we have a second?

       7             MR. CASE:  Second.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

       9        second.

      10             All in favor say aye.

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

      13             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      15        approved COA-10-205, 1536 North Liberty Street.

      16             And, lastly -- although there's no one in

      17        the audience, unless this is owned by someone

      18        else -- COA-10-217, 1913/1915 Perry Street.

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  I don't know why the

      20        contractor is not here.  I haven't spoken with

      21        him.  However, staff is recommending a straight

      22        approval, so probably he -- I mean, he had

      23        nothing to really express concern about.  I

      24        mean, I did advise him that he should be here,

      25        but --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I just have a technical

       2        question.  When you're approving, they're here

       3        because they're in violation, I mean, when you

       4        have a straight approval or --

       5             MR. MARTINAGE:  Right.  If this was not

       6        work in violation, it would have been put on the

       7        consent agenda probably.

       8             Should I go ahead and proceed, Cherry?

       9             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, you can go ahead and

      10        proceed because, I mean, it's a straight

      11        approval, so I'm comfortable with that.

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.  This was -- in this

      13        particular case, it wasn't actually like a

      14        blatant violation.  It was kind of like a slip

      15        through the cracks.

      16             This application -- this property came

      17        before you in January, I believe, for window

      18        replacements, rebuilding the second floor porch,

      19        and some other various items.  When our

      20        inspector was meeting with the contractor on

      21        site to discuss the windows because it -- they

      22        were conditioned to relocate two of the historic

      23        windows on the side elevations to the second

      24        floor front elevation.  He sent me the photos to

      25        address a question he had.  And when I was
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       1        reviewing the photos, I noticed back towards the

       2        rear of the side elevation there was some window

       3        enclosures -- shrinkages.  They had partially

       4        enclosed the openings on both elevations.  You

       5        can see them here (indicating).  It's the second

       6        set of windows from the rear corner, both on the

       7        first floor and the second floor.  And then on

       8        the left elevation, it was a -- the second

       9        window in from the rear corner.

      10             Additionally, on the left elevation, if you

      11        look at the second floor window, the top left,

      12        you can -- the window, one in, what used to be

      13        there was filled in, and that wasn't ever

      14        mentioned.  Apparently there was a

      15        miscommunication.  They had intended to propose

      16        the shrinkage of these windows on the rear half

      17        to accommodate a bathroom and a kitchen in each

      18        unit.  So basically they're coming forward now

      19        requesting approval for that and for the

      20        enclosure of the one window as well on the

      21        second floor rear corner.

      22             We are recommending approval based on the

      23        fact that it is minimally visible; it's on the

      24        second half, towards the rear corner, the side

      25        elevations; and on the left elevation, those two
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       1        windows in particular had already been altered

       2        prior to the current owner purchasing the

       3        property.  Some of the windows had been messed

       4        with.  So they've reopened all the other

       5        openings that had been altered.  It's just these

       6        six windows that are affected, and -- so we're

       7        recommending approval of that, approval of the

       8        enclosure because it's minimally visible, and

       9        there's also the administrative approval of a

      10        front yard 4-foot wrought iron fence that we

      11        just included.  Instead of separating it out

      12        onto a separate COA, we just did everything on

      13        one.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions?

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

      17        public hearing.

      18             Is anyone here to speak on this matter?

      19             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll close the

      21        public hearing and bring it back to the

      22        commission.

      23             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

      24        approve COA-10-217 at 1913/1915 Perry Street per

      25        staff recommendations.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

       3        second.

       4             All in favor say aye.

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

       7             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       9        approved COA-10-217, 1913/1915 Perry Street.

      10             We don't have any minor modifications since

      11        we've already --

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  They were all -- they were

      13        approved on the consent.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  That's what I'm

      15        saying, we don't have any on the agenda since

      16        they've been put back on consent.

      17             So, based on that, what's left on our

      18        agenda are some design issues and some old

      19        business.

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  Here's the first

      21        design issue --

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Are we going to let Cherry

      23        go?

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  No.  She has to stay till

      25        the bitter end.
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       1             MS. SHAW:  I would love to stay, otherwise

       2        I would be here, but I'm auditioning for a -- to

       3        be in the church choir tonight, and I have to be

       4        there at 7 o'clock.  Otherwise, I'll be here

       5        with you guys till the end, but --

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hopefully it's not in

       7        Gainesville or something.

       8             MS. SHAW:  This is my only opportunity --

       9        what?

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  He asked if it's in

      11        Gainesville.

      12             MS. SHAW:  No.  No, it's not.  It's over in

      13        Arlington.  I have to be there at 7:00.

      14        Otherwise, I could jeopardize my opportunity to

      15        be in the church choir.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead with the --

      17             MS. SHAW:  It's very competitive.

      18             MS. GODWIN:  Joe, can I say one thing?  I

      19        have to run too.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

      21             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      22             MS. GODWIN:  I'm sorry to interrupt the

      23        rest of your meeting, but I just wanted to

      24        remind you all, and also the staff, that we're

      25        having a party on Saturday.  Please come.
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       1             If you need me to e-mail you the address

       2        again, just let me know.  Low country boil;

       3        Bold City beer; great, beautiful, three-story

       4        renovated house.  It's going to be fun,

       5        5 o'clock, join us.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  Here's the design

       8        issue that we're facing.  We've had two of them

       9        actually come in, which is -- here's one in

      10        Riverside, here's one in Springfield

      11        (indicating).

      12             We generally consider accessibility ramps

      13        as street-visible new construction that we would

      14        take to the commission under normal situations.

      15        The problem that we have is sometimes people are

      16        released from the hospital, but the only --

      17        released on the condition that they be

      18        accessible to their home.  So if they come in to

      19        us and say, "Hey, we need to put a ramp up," and

      20        we've got to take it to the commission, then

      21        we're six weeks out, could be, or four weeks

      22        out, or whatever.  So we're not sure exactly how

      23        to handle this kind of a thing.

      24             I mean, technically, this is something that

      25        probably should go to the commission, but at the

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           181

       1        same time there are situations where there are

       2        immediate need of this -- of these ramps, and

       3        many times this is really all they can do really

       4        to make this work.

       5             So I've talked this over with Cherry and

       6        I'm not sure exactly what our options are, but I

       7        thought we would throw this out -- throw this

       8        out at the mercy of the commission.

       9             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.  And one of the things

      10        that I thought that we should perhaps do is --

      11        it's not in our ordinance to put a -- I guess an

      12        expedited route for these types of requests,

      13        specifically for accessibility requests.  And

      14        one of the examples that the staff discussed

      15        with me is that one of the individuals probably

      16        has until a year to live.  So, in that instance,

      17        I would recommend that -- perhaps if we had --

      18        you know, draft some legislation in Chapter 307

      19        which would just provide for a specific route

      20        for wheelchair ramps, similar ramps, so that

      21        they can be expedited.

      22             I am concerned about whether -- be sort of,

      23        I don't know, discriminatory by allowing one

      24        group of people to have their applications sort

      25        of fast tracked through the system, but I think
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       1        that this particular group, where they are

       2        disabled or there's some significant illness --

       3        it has to be something really, really extreme

       4        where -- I think that staff would be persuaded

       5        that, okay, we probably should go ahead and, you

       6        know, make a more expedited route for this

       7        particular individual and maybe just handle it

       8        on a case-by-case -- you know, these are my

       9        thoughts.  Okay?  So -- and that's where --

      10        where we are.

      11             MR. MOORE:  Why can't the commission just

      12        give permission for staff to handle these things

      13        administratively?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I wanted to --

      15             MS. SHAW:  You can do that, yeah.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, I -- oddly

      17        enough, the one -- the first one -- I'd like to

      18        see these things classified as temporary

      19        structures so that if they're existing for more

      20        than 24 months or something, they have to come

      21        in a permanent design, submitted --

      22             MS. SHAW:  That's a great idea.  Yes, I

      23        like that.

      24             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) because
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       1        that -- as soon as this person is recovered or

       2        passed away, that ramp is going to go away.

       3             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  (Inaudible.)

       5             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible)

       7        comfortable with that, then that big one with

       8        all the railing and --

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  And we --

      10             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      11             MS. SHAW:  So maybe if you approve it for

      12        like a temporary or -- I guess -- but the issue

      13        was trying to fast track it --

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, I think -- I think --

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

      16             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  I think -- we sort of

      18        thought of the same idea.  We talked about it

      19        with you the other day, would be that -- to

      20        maybe do it administratively, but only with a --

      21        with a one-year time frame in the application --

      22             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Okay.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  In a year, if it's still

      25        there, they're either going to have to go to the

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           184

       1        commission or they're going to have to take it

       2        down.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Right.

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  So the thing is we just have

       5        to make sure we go back and check that out.

       6             MR. CASE:  Right.

       7             MS. SHAW:  I like that.  I'm fine with

       8        that, yeah.  Okay.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Is a year sufficient, y'all

      10        think, or --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  It -- you know, I mean,

      12        there's going to be a lot of situations where --

      13        you know, let's say somebody is young and has

      14        spina bifida and they're going to live for 20

      15        years, but they need a way to get in their

      16        house --

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  See, my sense --

      18             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- that's not going to go

      20        away in a year.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, but --

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  You know, I'm -- I'm

      23        sympathetic to it, don't get me wrong.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But, see, that gives them

      25        a way to put in a ramp quickly, then that gives
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       1        them a year to come up with a nice design that

       2        they can --

       3             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  They can come back to us,

       5        yeah.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's fine.

       7             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

       8             MR. MOORE:  Or they can live with Joel for

       9        a year.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Sure.  My house is very

      11        accessible.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  There's a beautiful ramp

      13        on Belvedere that somebody did with a bungalow.

      14        It looks great and it's very elegant and, you

      15        know -- so it can be done.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  That was the easy

      17        one.

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, this is -- this one is

      19        probably not as easy, but it's sort of dumb, but

      20        I'll still go ahead and do it.

      21             MS. SHAW:  Do you need me for that one?

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  No.  If you want to stay for

      23        it, it's a lot of fun.

      24             That's the whole idea -- the whole idea of

      25        shutters -- the guidelines -- when a building
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       1        has no documentation that it ever had shutters

       2        such as with the -- with the presence of shutter

       3        hardware or if there's photo documentation or

       4        historic documentation that there were shutters

       5        or no -- no documentation there were not

       6        shutters rather, then the guidelines recommend

       7        not having shutters.  And if there are shutters

       8        that -- they look functional and actually have

       9        the dimensions of operational shutters or

      10        literally if they were shut, they would secure

      11        the window opening.

      12             We have two situations that have come up

      13        that doesn't quite fall in this category, and

      14        I'm not sure how you want to handle it.

      15             In this particular house, when the owner

      16        bought it, this is what it looked like

      17        (indicating).  It had these shutters.  The

      18        shutters were put on, we're not sure when.  We

      19        know that they were there in 1984 or '85.  Of

      20        course, she took them off in a rehabilitation

      21        and now she wants to put similar shutters back

      22        on.  So I guess the question is, is this

      23        something we do administratively or is this

      24        something that you would probably need to take

      25        to the commission?
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       1             Now, here's the second one (indicating).

       2        This particular --

       3             MR. CASE:  I'd be happy to tell her that it

       4        looks better without them.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  In this particular

       6        situation, the house did not have the shutters

       7        in 1984 or '85.  After that point, sometime or

       8        another -- I guess we don't know when they put

       9        them in, do we?

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  Do you want me to address

      11        this one?

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, why don't you address

      13        this one.

      14             She knows more about this one than I do.

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  This particular property,

      16        when the current owner bought it, shutters were

      17        on the structure, just basic wooden louvered

      18        shutters.

      19             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      20             MR. MARTINAGE:  I'm not sure what year he

      21        bought it, sometime within the past 15 years.

      22             Over the course of the past six years, just

      23        these four shutters, these two windows, they

      24        have -- the cheap louvered shutters have started

      25        to deteriorate, and so one by one he replaced
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       1        them with a nicer composite product that matched

       2        the original.

       3             He has -- since then, he got caught in

       4        violation replacing the last one recently, and

       5        so now the question is -- he wants to keep them,

       6        but, you know, it doesn't constitute a repair

       7        because he's replaced all of them.

       8             I mean, you know, obviously, it -- we could

       9        have -- based on what we have previously

      10        interpreted, the shutters -- if he had one that

      11        was in bad shape, you know, we could have

      12        approved that on the staff level as a repair.

      13        You know, it's a nonhistoric feature that -- you

      14        know, it's a very minor repair.  The replacement

      15        of all four -- obviously, you can't fix a wooden

      16        louvered shutter.  You have to replace it.

      17             So the question is -- the structure -- we

      18        have no evidence that it historically ever had

      19        one.  Stylistically, he likes them, he wants to

      20        keep them, but they were in bad shape.  He just

      21        replaced them with matching -- and he wants to

      22        keep them.  And, again, the question is, is this

      23        something that would need to go before you;

      24        could it be done on the staff level; or just

      25        something, blatantly, you would not want to see
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       1        at all?

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are we at -- I guess

       3        that's a little different -- I thought we were

       4        asking -- is there something in the guidelines

       5        that are -- like there are shutters or no

       6        shutters on certain styles --

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  Exactly.

       8             The guidelines don't speak of styles,

       9        although certain are definitely more -- more

      10        conducive to shutters, say, for example,

      11        Colonial Revival.  I think the guidelines

      12        specifically address situations where an

      13        applicant is requesting for shutters to be put

      14        on, but he's not able to provide any physical

      15        evidence or any historic evidence that it ever

      16        had shutters.  In those situations, even though

      17        stylistically they might be appropriate -- in

      18        this situation, the guidelines -- the

      19        regulations recommend not putting shutters on.

      20             But here we've got these sort of gray areas

      21        where, you know, they had shutters and they

      22        didn't have shutters.  In this case, there were

      23        shutters there at one time or another and they

      24        were taken off.  They were there at least in

      25        1984, they were taken off, now they want to put
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       1        something very similar on.

       2             In this situation it's a little bit

       3        different.  Shutters were put on probably

       4        sometime after the survey was done in 1984

       5        and '85.  And when this guy bought the house, he

       6        took them off one at a time and -- or, you know,

       7        a window at a time and replaced them.

       8             Did he replace them or did he restore

       9        them?  He replaced them.

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  He replaced them with a

      11        composite.

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, he replaced them.

      13             And, of course, you can see this -- this

      14        would not -- these windows would not be

      15        functional even if they -- they had to operate

      16        just because of the window pair.

      17             So that's sort of the situation we have.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, in the second

      19        case, you know, if he's had them and he was

      20        actually repairing them one at a time or -- you

      21        know, to me, that's --

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, where our reluctance

      23        or confusion comes into play -- one of these

      24        other type of other nonhistoric features, gray

      25        areas, is a chain-link fence.  If someone -- you
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       1        know, when someone removes a chain-link fence,

       2        we do not want the chain-link fence to go back.

       3        You know, but if they -- you know, if they were

       4        repairing a small section, you know, we can work

       5        that, but if -- you know, it -- it's a tight

       6        gray area.  You know, you don't want to

       7        encourage this type of thing, but, you know, you

       8        understand he's trying to fix it.  You know, and

       9        you can't fix it by replacing one of the

      10        louvers.  You know, you have to replace the

      11        whole unit.  So it -- it's a funky gray area

      12        that -- you know, we were just kind of comparing

      13        it to some of the other types of projects -- you

      14        know, a double-width driveway or something.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  My opinion is those are

      16        two completely different -- the one that doesn't

      17        have shutters today, if the guidelines suggest

      18        that it shouldn't have shutters, then I think

      19        that's an appropriate response.  If the shutters

      20        are on the house and he's taking -- he's worked

      21        on -- I mean, to me, he's got shutters at that

      22        point and he should be allowed to repair them

      23        and replace them if he wants to.

      24             MR. MARTINAGE:  Now, would that be

      25        something that would need to come before you or
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       1        something you would be fine if staff handled

       2        administratively?

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  Let me see if I understand

       4        you.  In this particular situation, you would

       5        want this to be something that the commission

       6        would have to review and approve?  The situation

       7        where they did have shutters, taken off --

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I mean, you're

       9        saying the house has been like this for several

      10        years without shutters, right?

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  They were in the

      12        process of restoring the house.  Now they want

      13        to put the shutters back on.

      14             MS. SIMON:  Just as a question too, hasn't

      15        it been where if someone has had a fence that

      16        wasn't compliant and they took it down, they had

      17        to comply and then --

      18             THE REPORTER:  That's kind of the same

      19        situation that we're dealing with here, that --

      20        you know, we wouldn't allow those shutters to go

      21        up on the bungalow today because they don't meet

      22        any of the standards, it doesn't relate to the

      23        style or anything.

      24             MS. SIMON:  I think once they take them

      25        down -- because we have the same thing with
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       1        chain link.  We have chain link that's

       2        grandfathered in.  But once you take -- once you

       3        take it down, you can't put it back up.

       4             THE REPORTER:  I mean, it's not to say that

       5        he couldn't have shutters.  We would just

       6        normally take that to you and then you would be

       7        able to evaluate this particular house and if --

       8        if shutters are appropriate and if it's

       9        something that, you know, works.

      10             I mean, there might -- there just may be

      11        some situations where you wouldn't want it,

      12        where it wouldn't make sense.  And I guess with

      13        this one, we probably have more -- even though

      14        they don't absolutely meet the letter of the law

      15        as far as what the design regulations state -- I

      16        mean, this house had shutters for way longer

      17        than the other one did and it's actually in

      18        keeping with the style, so --

      19             MR. CASE:  I don't know.  I might argue

      20        with that one.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I think that one

      22        is --

      23             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      24             MR. CASE:  (Inaudible.)

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think there's very few
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       1        houses that can actually stylistically --

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  Work with shutters?

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- work with shutters,

       4        so -- but people are very sensitive about their

       5        shutters they like that -- a little bit of

       6        paint, they can put it on the elevation, so --

       7             MR. CASE:  Those windows are too close to

       8        the corners that -- that, stylistically, would

       9        make me want to have shutters on them.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I -- that's another house

      11        that I know.  I know Cindy well and everything,

      12        but it hasn't had shutters for a long time, so I

      13        kind of feel like -- if she's coming to ask for

      14        shutters, I would --

      15             MR. CASE:  I would encourage her not to.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- not to, whereas the

      17        other guy, if he has shutters all around his

      18        house and he's taking them down and -- I mean, I

      19        don't consider that, that he's removed the

      20        shutters at that point.  To me, that's more of

      21        a repair and maintenance.  And I know that's a

      22        tough gray area for you-all to distinguish,

      23        but -- I mean, I think that's the kind of --

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  He's basically arguing it's

      25        a repair, that -- you know, he has four
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       1        shutters, just the ones on the front elevation,

       2        and that, you know, he couldn't fix it.  He

       3        couldn't just replace, you know, the -- the

       4        thing.  He had to replace the whole unit, and

       5        he's replaced it with a sturdy unit, and so

       6        his -- you know, he wants to keep them.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.

       8             MR. MARTINAGE:  So if I'm understanding

       9        this particular case, you would want to weigh in

      10        on it as a commission, you know, not staff level

      11        approval, but in the --

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (inaudible) appropriate,

      13        but yeah --

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  -- in this -- well, I would

      15        say it's a different style house.  But in this

      16        particular case where he -- they've been on,

      17        they haven't been removed even temporarily, they

      18        were just --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  He bought new ones and

      20        put -- took the old ones off and put these on?

      21             MR. MARTINAGE:  Uh-huh.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, I think that's --

      23             MR. CASE:  To me, that's a staff --

      24             MR. MARTINAGE:  Staff level approval?

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.
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       1             MR. MARTINAGE:  As a repair?

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  I hate to penalize

       3        the guy for -- I mean --

       4             THE REPORTER:  Yeah, I don't know that

       5        we're comfortable with that at all, I mean,

       6        because -- I mean, he took off -- well, I

       7        mean --

       8             MS. SIMON:  Once you take it off --

       9             THE REPORTER:  We don't even know if it's

      10        not a -- a violation.  It wasn't initially -- I

      11        mean, there's no documentation at the time of

      12        the survey.  So for all we knew, they went up,

      13        you know, since the district has been put in

      14        place and he's gone back with a product that we

      15        don't normally approve, which is the composite.

      16        And that makes sense in a shutter, but, I mean,

      17        we've conditioned things to be wood before,

      18        so --

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  And also --

      20             THE REPORTER:  -- (inaudible) an alternate

      21        material and --

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  If he would have came to us

      23        to request putting shutters on, we would not

      24        have --

      25             (Simultaneous speaking.)
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       1             THE REPORTER:  -- (inaudible) recommended

       2        denial --

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Because I thought --

       4             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  -- (inaudible) because

       6        that's how we treated --

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's like the other

       8        house, you'd say no, you shouldn't do that,

       9        but --

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, we would say no, we

      11        don't feel comfortable approving it.  We

      12        would -- we would take it to the commission.

      13             In this case -- again, like I say, if he

      14        came to us before he put the shutters on, I

      15        don't think we'd be in support of it and

      16        wouldn't approve it administratively.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Where this gets real sticky

      18        is when you compare this to a chain-link fence.

      19        If they have a chain-link fence in the front

      20        yard and he said, "It's here; it was here when I

      21        bought it; I'd like to take it down and put it

      22        put back up, the same chain-link fence," and

      23        we'd automatically say, "No way, unh-unh."

      24             MS. BOYDSTON:  Could I add a comment?

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Huh?
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       1             MS. BOYDSTON:  Can I comment?

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.

       3             MS. BOYDSTON:  When the neighbors --

       4             MR. MARTINAGE:  Please come to the --

       5             MS. BOYDSTON:  -- want to have input --

       6        oh.

       7             MS. SIMON:  It doesn't matter; the

       8        guidelines matter.

       9             MS. BOYDSTON:  Right.  Well, I'm saying --

      10             MR. MARTINAGE:  Please come up.

      11             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      12             MS. BOYDSTON:  My comment is that if you're

      13        making a decision whether it should be made at

      14        the staff level or here before you, if it comes

      15        before you, the public has the option to make a

      16        comment, the residents.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I guess if he had taken

      18        it to a carpenter and had a shutter repaired, I

      19        mean, we wouldn't say a word about that --

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  No.

      21             THE REPORTER:  Oh, yeah.  I mean, if --

      22        if -- yeah, if he just --

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's the fact that

      24        it's -- he changed materials --

      25             THE REPORTER:  Changed materials and --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So maybe that's why

       2        you --

       3             THE REPORTER:  -- even may have changed the

       4        style of it for all we know.

       5             MR. MARTINAGE:  It is his testimony that --

       6             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) --

       8             MR. MARTINAGE:  -- (inaudible)

       9        duplicated --

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) keep

      11        changing the material, it has to come and be

      12        reviewed.  If it's like a wooden shutter and

      13        he's put another wooden shutter back right where

      14        it was in the same size, then maybe that's

      15        the --

      16             MS. SIMON:  Well, it's kind of because the

      17        district -- the change in the district is what

      18        triggers.  So you could do whatever you wanted

      19        before it became a historic district, but

      20        once -- everyone had input, who lived there at

      21        the time, into the -- whether it was going to be

      22        a historic district.  So once the materials wear

      23        out, once the -- they're not usable, it

      24        triggers, okay, now you're under the overlay,

      25        you're in the historic district, so now new
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       1        rules apply.

       2             As long as they were there, they're okay.

       3        But once they -- once they're worn out and gone,

       4        then it's -- you're at the mercy of the

       5        guidelines at that point.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  I would suggest you bring it

       7        to us.

       8             MR. MOORE:  Yes.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Both items?

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  There's enough gray area.  I

      11        think we could help it.

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  All right.  That's what we

      13        need.

      14             Thank you.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Now, the other

      16        item is the preservation awards.

      17             THE REPORTER:  Your favorite thing.

      18             MS. SIMON:  Do you want Brenda to go so she

      19        can go?

      20             THE REPORTER:  Sure.

      21             MS. BOYDSTON:  Okay.  I know that RAP

      22        invited you to a wonderful after tour party, and

      23        so -- and we can't do that right now, but I do

      24        have tickets for each of you commission members

      25        to come to our home tour, which is May 7th, 8th,
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       1        and 9th.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Great.  Thank you.

       3             MS. BOYDSTON:  It's Friday night, Saturday

       4        night, and Sunday afternoon.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.  Thank you very

       6        much.

       7             MR. MOORE:  Thank you.

       8             MS. SIMON:  If you guys come Saturday

       9        night, you can come to my house and have

      10        cocktails afterwards.

      11             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  There's a couple --

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  When is it?

      14             MS. BOYDSTON:  May 7th --

      15             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      16             THE REPORTER:  It's a week away.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  There's one commissioner

      18        missing tonight --

      19             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, there's a new one

      21        coming in.  Mitch is not on anymore.

      22             THE REPORTER:  Yeah, you'll have one other

      23        commissioner --

      24             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      25             MR. MARTINAGE:  Yeah, there's one --
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  She was voted on last

       2        night.  Maybe she was --

       3             THE REPORTER:  I can give it to Jennifer --

       4             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       5             MR. MARTINAGE:  And then there's Jerry

       6        Friley is the other commissioner that's not

       7        here.  We can drop it in the mail to him.

       8             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       9             MR. MARTINAGE:  Jennifer Mansfield and

      10        Jerry Friley --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.

      12             MR. MARTINAGE:  We'll have this in the mail

      13        to Jerry, I guess.

      14             THE REPORTER:  As far as the preservation

      15        awards go, a couple of things.  We have done a

      16        pretty good job as far as getting sponsors for

      17        the reception.  We are still $175 short, and I'm

      18        kind of out of time and ability to find that.

      19        So if anybody wants to contribute to that, it

      20        would be appreciated.

      21             MR. MOORE:  My law firm will sponsor that.

      22        If you need that, we'll do it.

      23             THE REPORTER:  That would be fabulous.

      24             MR. MOORE:  Okay.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Because I know that Lisa
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       1        actually put that on her personal credit card to

       2        get things going.

       3             THE REPORTER:  That's where it's going to

       4        go if we don't get another --

       5             MR. MOORE:  If you e-mail me today or

       6        tomorrow and tell me what I need to do, I'll

       7        take care of it.

       8             THE REPORTER:  That's great.  If you can

       9        get me -- I'll e-mail you when I get back to the

      10        office and I can put the logo on the back of the

      11        thing with everybody else's.

      12             MR. MOORE:  That's fine.

      13             THE REPORTER:  We have the Jacksonville

      14        Historic Society, RAP, and SPAR are all going to

      15        be the main sponsors and then -- thank you very

      16        much.

      17             MR. MOORE:  You're welcome.

      18             THE REPORTER:  The rest of it -- I'm

      19        assuming everybody that's here tonight is

      20        definitely going to be at the awards on the

      21        6th.  The -- I know -- the ceremony is at 6:00,

      22        but the reception is at 5:00, and we still need

      23        to meet to kind of go over some logistics, you

      24        know, before the reception so you can get to the

      25        reception, enjoy yourselves, and talk to the
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       1        people that you're going to be giving awards to

       2        and stuff.

       3             So I am hoping that we can meet at 4:15.

       4        That gives us plenty of time to go over

       5        everything and get over to the reception and

       6        unwind before you have to do the ceremony.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  At 4:15 in the library --

       8             THE REPORTER:  4:15 in the library

       9        auditorium.

      10             I don't have the write-ups ready for you.

      11        I really wanted to have them ready for you, but

      12        between my father falling and me getting sick

      13        and -- it's just -- I haven't had the time,

      14        so --

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Make them short and

      16        sweet.  Don't kill yourself.

      17             THE REPORTER:  I have quite a bit to work

      18        with because they gave me quite a decent amount

      19        of write-up when they submitted them this year,

      20        so -- but I will be e-mailing them to you guys.

      21        The only person that's going to get killed on

      22        this is probably Mitch.  I have him scheduled to

      23        do the big chunky one at the beginning and

      24        everybody else has two here and maybe two

      25        later.
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       1             Joe, I just sent you an e-mail because

       2        you're my master of ceremonies.  So you don't

       3        have to give any of the presentations, but you

       4        get to introduce everybody, and I need a bio

       5        from you so I can introduce you.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       7             THE REPORTER:  And the only thing I would

       8        ask is that when I do send this stuff to you to

       9        take the time to open it up and read it, print

      10        it out.  It's in Word, so if you want to make a

      11        couple of adjustments for flow, you know, it's

      12        easier for you to say this in three sentences

      13        versus the really lengthy one that I put in

      14        there, that's fine.  That's why I give it to you

      15        in Word.

      16             I know it's going to be kind of probably,

      17        like, last minute getting to you, but just be

      18        looking for it.  And I'll have copies for the

      19        night of the event, but I won't have any kind of

      20        adjustments that you wanted to make to it.

      21             Also, if there's any names in there that

      22        you're not sure how to pronounce, I can try to

      23        find out or hunt them down at the reception with

      24        you to ask them personally, you know, how do you

      25        pronounce your name, because sometimes I don't
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       1        know.

       2             So that's pretty much it.  It does not look

       3        like -- Jennifer, who's going to be coming on to

       4        the commission soon, is not going to be able to

       5        make it to the awards it looks like, but Mitch

       6        said that he still wanted to be involved this

       7        year, so it will be, you know, a 2009 --

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is she doing better?

       9             THE REPORTER:  She's still in the

      10        hospital.  She was supposed to be released.  She

      11        has a blood clot in her leg, for those that

      12        don't know.  And she was all set to come home.

      13        Unfortunately, insurance doesn't cover the

      14        medicine that she was on.  They had to switch

      15        her from the normal medication for blood clots,

      16        which wasn't working, to something else, and

      17        that caused all kinds of problems.  So now she's

      18        kind of stuck there waiting to get through an

      19        appeal process and waiting to try to get the

      20        other medicine to work even though we know it

      21        doesn't, so --

      22             She was really hoping to be here tonight,

      23        and I know that she's disappointed at this

      24        point, but she had a previous engagement planned

      25        for the night of the awards, so she ended up
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       1        having to agree to do that versus ours.

       2             But hopefully everything will go well and

       3        we'll have a well-attended awards -- send out,

       4        you know, to anybody that you know that might be

       5        interested in coming.  It's certainly open and

       6        the more the merrier as far as attendance for

       7        the event.  And I'll be sending out the

       8        invitation to council people probably Friday and

       9        there will be a media advisory that goes out as

      10        well, so --

      11             I've got kind of a rough --

      12             MR. CASE:  It's May 6th?

      13             THE REPORTER:  May 6th, 4:15.

      14             And I've got kind of a draft of the program

      15        if you're interested in what you might be giving

      16        the presentation of.  It's still not concrete,

      17        but I've got you down.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      19             THE REPORTER:  Okay.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      21             And thank you very much for stepping up

      22        with the donation.

      23             MR. MOORE:  No problem.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  That was great.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Thank you very much.
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       1             (The above proceedings were adjourned at

       2        6:52 p.m.)
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